COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN



and



REPRESENTING: Service and Support Employees LOCAL UNION # 455-0

May 1, 2020 - April 30, 2023

ABOUT YOUR UNION:

AFSCME Council 65 represents both public and private sector employees primarily outside the Twin Cities/Duluth areas in Minnesota, North Dakota and South Dakota. We are a proud union established over 50 years ago. AFSCME Council 65 is part of the 1.3 million member AFSCME organization throughout the United States.

There are 120 organized Locals and about 400 bargaining units in Council 65 representing county, city, school districts and health care. Council 65 works to improve the pay and working conditions of its members and is committed to winning respect through strong contracts for its members. Council 65 is membership driven through the local units.

Members of the Local union elect their own officers, send delegates to Council conventions and conduct the day-to-day business of their local through membership meetings. Dues that members pay each month go to the International Union, Council 65 and your local union for use as the membership sees fit.

Each person who joins AFSCME makes the Union stronger and strengthens the Union at the bargaining table.

Council 65 provides a staff representative to assist in legal issues, contract negotiations, enforce the contract and provide training to locals for contract administration grievances), contract negotiations (bargaining) and organizing. AFSCME International and Council 65 lobby both federal and state legislators on laws that affect public and private sector employees and work to ensure adequate funding is provided for the services that our members perform. AFSCME is also involved in the political arena as your right to collectively bargain is enshrined in state law.

Therefore, we engage in the political process at the local, state and federal level to elect politicians who improve governmental services, are committed to quality public services, respect collective bargaining and public employees. AFSCME members have their own independent political organization called Public Employees Organized to Promote Legislative Equality (P.E.O.P.L.E). Union dues cannot be given directly to candidates. So therefore, please consider donating to P.E.O.P.L.E. to help you, as well as your brothers and sister in the labor movement, to protect your rights in the workplace-ask your union officials or your staff representative on how to be involved in the P.E.O.P.L.E. program.

AFSCME Council 65 welcomes you to its Union family and asks you to get involved in your Local union. Your Local President will assist you on how you can be involved in making your workplace better. The best way to start getting involved is to attend a union meeting.

Solidarity and welcome.

Any Questions feel free to contact us at 218-885-3242

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ARTICLE I PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT	1
ARTICLE 2 – RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES	1
ARTICLE 3 SUPERSEDURE	1
ARTICLE 4 RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE 5 - UNION MEMBERSHIP AND DUES CHECKOFF	2
ARTICLE 6 TIME OFF FOR UNION BUSINESS	3
ARTICLE 7 PAY FOR UNION ACTIVITIES	3
ARTICLE 8 BARGAINING UNIT WORK	3
ARTICLE 9 CONTRACTING OUT	3
ARTICLE 10 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	4
ARTICLE 11 NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT	4
ARTICLE 12 NON-DISCRIMINATION	4
ARTICLE 13 - DEFINITIONS	5
ARTICLE 14- PROBATION	4
ARTICLE 15 – PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS	6
ARTICLE 16 – PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE CREDIT	7
ARTICLE 17 – UTILIZATION OF CASUAL EMPLOYEES	7
ARTICLE 18 WAIVER	7
ARTICLE 19 SENIORITY	7
ARTICLE 20 – SENIOIRTY LIST	. 8
ARTICLE 21 VACANCIES	. 7
ARTICLE 22 – VACANCIES DUE TO SCHEDULED DAYS OFF	10
ARTICLE 23 TRANSFERS	11
ARTICLE 24 REPLACEMENTS	11
ARTICLE 25 – LIGHT DUTY AND WORK HARDENING	13

ARTICLE 26 – WORK SCHEDULES	12
ARTICLE 27 – HOURS AND SHIFTS	13
ARTICLE 28 -ALTERNATIVE WORK SCHEDULES	13
ARTICLE 29 – PAY PERIOD, WORKDAY, AND PAY DAY	14
ARTICLE 30 – LOW CENSUS	13
ARTICLE 31 -CHANGES TO JOB CLASS/RECRUITMENT	14
ARTICLE 32 – POSITION CHANGES	16
ARTICLE 33 - WAGES	16
ARTICLE 34 OVERTIME	17
ARTICLE 35 – SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL	17
ARTICLE 36 – SCHEDULED ON CALL	17
ARTICLE 37 – NURSING ASSISTANT VOLUNTARY ON CALL	18
ARTICLE 38 – VOLUNTARY CALL-IN	19
ARTICLE 39 -REPORTING AND CALL OUT	20
ARTICLE 40 – MEAL AND BREAKS	20
ARTICLE 41 – MILEAGE AND TRAVEL	20
ARTICLE 42 -MANDATORY MEETINGS	20
ARTICLE 43 -TESTING COST AND EDUCATION TIME	21
ARTICLE 44 – PTO/STDB	24
ARTICLE 45 – PTO SCHEDULING	25
ARTICLE 46 – PERSONAL BUSINESS DAY	25
ARTICLE 47 PAY FOR HOLIDAYS WORKED	25
ARTICLE 48 – RESCINDING PTO	25
ARTICLE 49—CALLING IN	26
ARTICLE 50—INSURANCE ELIGIBILITY	26
ARTICLE 51 –HEALTH INSURANCE PREMIUMS	26
ARTICLE 52 – HEALTH INSURANCE CONTINUATION	27
ARTICLE 53 – LIFE INSURANCE	27

ARTICLE 54 – DENTAL INSURANCE	27
ARTICLE 55—RETIREMENT PLAN	28
ARTICLE 56 – JURY DUTY	28
ARTICLE 57 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	28
ARTICLE 58 -EDUCATIONAL LEAVE OF ABSCENCE	29
ARTICLE 59 – MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSCENCE	29
ARTICLE 60 – PERSONAL LEAVE OF ABSCENCE	31
ARTICLE 61 – LAYOFF AND RECALL	31
ARTICLE 62 – NO CALL NO SHOW	33
ARTICLE 63- DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING	33
ARTICLE 64 – RESIGNATION	34
ARTICLE 65 DISCIPLINE	34
ARTICLE 66—DEMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS	35
ARTICLE 67—GRIEVANCES AND ARBITRATION	35
ARTICLE 68—SAFETY AND HEALTH	36
ARTICLE 69NOTICES	37
ARTICLE 70—NA REGISTRY STATUS	37
ARTICLE 71—CONFLICT WITH LAW	37
ARTICLE 72—SUCESSORSHIP AND ASSIGNS	38
ARTICLE 73—UNIFORM REIMBURSEMENT	38
ARTICLE 74 TERM	39
MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING REGARDING NURSING DEPARTMENT	44
ON-CALL	40
MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING REGARDING HEALTH UNIT COORDINATOR COURSE WORK AND TESTING	41

This Agreement is by and between Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital, a Minnesota non-profit corporation, the "Employer," and the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Minnesota Council 65, Local Union No. 455, the "Union."

Having collectively bargained with respect to the employees' wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 -- PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT

It is the intent and purpose of the parties to set forth the basic agreement covering rates of pay, hours of work, and conditions of work and employment, so as: (1) to obtain and insure an adequate and competent work force; (2) to promote and insure orderly and harmonious relations, cooperation and understanding between the Employer and the employees; and (3) to achieve the highest level of employee performance in promoting efficient and progressive medical care.

The provisions of this Agreement constitute the sole procedure for the processing, and settlement of any claim by an employee or the Union of a violation by the Employer of this Agreement. As the representative of the employees, the Union may process grievances through the grievance procedure including arbitration in accordance with this Agreement or adjust or settle the same.

ARTICLE 2 -- RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES

Each of the parties to this Agreement hereby acknowledges the rights and responsibilities of the other party and agrees to discharge its responsibilities under this Agreement. The Employer, including its officers, administrators, and representatives at all levels, is firmly bound to observe the conditions of this Agreement. The Union, including its officers and representatives, and all employees are firmly bound to observe the conditions of this Agreement. The applicable procedures of this Agreement shall be followed for the settlement of all grievances. All grievances shall be considered carefully and processed promptly in accordance with such procedures. It shall be the policy of the Employer and the Union that any Union member may have Union representation, if the Union member feels it is necessary, when conferring with management.

ARTICLE 3 -- SUPERSEDURE

This Agreement supersedes and replaces all other collective bargaining and other employment agreements, if any, verbal or written, express or implied, between and among the Employer, the Employer's predecessor, the employees, and the Union. Neither party shall be bound by, and neither party shall be able to invoke, any actual or alleged past practice or precedent occurring prior to the date of execution of the Agreement between the parties negotiated in 1997-98.

ARTICLE 4 -- RECOGNITION

The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive representative for collective bargaining purposes with respect to rates of pay, wages, hours of employment, and other conditions of

employment in the bargaining unit comprised of those services and support employees of the Employer, including full time, part time, casual and temporary employees, at its Grand Rapids, Minnesota facility, excluding all supervisory employees, professional employees, employees classified as exempt under the Fair Labor Standards Act, coders, security guards, clerical employees, technical employees, confidential employees, registered nurses, licensed practical nurses/CMAs employed by the clinic, and physicians as defined by the National Labor Relations Act. New job classifications created after the execution of this Agreement may be included in the bargaining unit by agreement of the parties. Failing agreement, the party desiring inclusion of the new job classification in the bargaining unit may petition the National Labor Relations Board to decide the issue.

The term "employee" as used in this Agreement shall be construed to include only the classifications of employees expressly covered by this Article.

The Employer shall not enter into any agreement with any employee or group of employees which in any way conflicts with the provisions of this Agreement, or with the role of the Union as the exclusive representative for collective bargaining purposes, without first affording the Union the opportunity to be heard on the matter.

ARTICLE 5 -- Union Membership and Dues Checkoff

All employees of the Employer subject to the terms of this Agreement shall, as a condition of continued employment, become and remain members in the Union, and all such employees subsequently hired shall become members of the Union within thirty-one (31) calendar days, within the requirements of the National Labor Relations Act. Union membership is required only to the extent that employees must pay either (i) the Union's initiation fees and periodic dues, or (ii) service fees, which in the case of a regular service fee payer shall be equal to the Union's initiation fees and periodic dues, and in the case of an objecting service fee payer shall be the proportion of the initiation fees and dues corresponding to the proportion of the Union's total expenditures that support representational activities.

Upon written authorization from the employee, the Employer shall deduct such fees and dues, and other Union approved deductions, from the employee's paycheck and remit all such deductions to the Union monthly, along with a list of employee names and the amount deducted. Union dues shall be deducted no later than the first pay period after the employee's first 30 working days of service. The Union president shall be notified of new bargaining unit hires within the first 10 days of their employment to allow introduction of the Union and enrollment into the Union.

The Union agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold the Employer harmless from and against any and all claims, suits, orders, or judgments brought or issued against the Employer arising out of or related to this article.

Union business agents shall have reasonable access to the Employer's premises for purposes of conducting Union business. Such access, however, shall not interfere with the employees' performance of their work duties.

The Employer shall make a bulletin board available to the Union for the posting of Union meeting notices and similar communications to the employees.

Upon at least two (2) but no more than four (4) weeks' advance notice the Union may use available rooms at the Employer's facility for Union meetings.

ARTICLE 6 -- TIME OFF FOR UNION BUSINESS

Any employee elected by the Union to represent such Union at International or State meetings, or other official Union business, and which requires his or her absence from duty, shall be allowed to attend such meetings without compensation provided that notice of the contemplated absence is given to the department head before the posting of the schedule for the work period involved and provided that such absence will not be detrimental to patient care. Absences under the terms of this provision shall be limited to: One (1) International meeting every other year (five (5) days plus travel time); one (1) state meeting every year (three (3) days plus travel time); seven (7) executive board meetings each year (one (1) day plus travel time); one (1) AFL-CIO state convention every other year (three (3) days plus travel time).

ARTICLE 7 -- PAY FOR UNION ACTIVITIES

If the Employer arranges meetings with Union officers or members to occur during the shift they are scheduled to work, the Employer shall pay such officers or members their regular rate of pay during the time spent in said meetings. The obligation to make such payment shall extend to a maximum of three (3) Union officers or members; provided, however, that the employees shall give their supervisors reasonable notice of such time off in order to adjust workloads or provide for a temporary substitution.

Time spent by employees in contract bargaining shall be unpaid. Providing there is no interference with work, incidental conversations between on-duty union officers and the Employer concerning contract interpretation and grievance processing may occur on paid time.

ARTICLE 8 -- BARGAINING UNIT WORK

Work assigned on a regular basis to AFSCME service bargaining unit positions shall not be assigned to Employer personnel not in the bargaining unit, or to temporary employment agency personnel, except in emergencies. An emergency shall be defined as an unexpected situation where not performing the work would have an adverse medical effect on a patient.

ARTICLE 9 - CONTRACTING OUT

The Employer shall give the Union at least thirty (30) days advance notice of any intent to contract with any person or business for work currently or historically performed by the bargaining unit and shall give the Union at least thirty (30) days advance notice of any intent to contract with any person or business for work currently or historically performed by the bargaining unit where to the work to be done does not take away from bargaining unit work currently being done by

employees. Shorter notice may be given in emergency situations. Upon request by the Union, the Employer shall meet and negotiate with the Union over the effects of the contracting-out. If the Union grieves and arbitrates the contracting-out decision, and if the arbitrator denies the grievance, the same arbitrator shall have the power to resolve any impasse over the effects of the contracting-out.

ARTICLE 10 -- MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The management of the Employer, the direction of the working forces, and the operation of the Employer, including but not limited to hiring and promoting of employees, the suspending, discharging or otherwise disciplining of employees for just cause, the laying off and recalling to work of employees in connection with any reduction or increase in the working forces, the scheduling of work, and the control and regulation of the use of all equipment and other property of the Employer are the exclusive functions of the Employer; provided, however, that in the exercise of such functions, the Employer shall not violate any of the provisions of this Agreement.

Nothing in the above provision is intended to limit any other rights of the Employer not specifically and expressly covered, provided that in the exercise of any rights, the Employer shall not violate any provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 -- NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT

During the term of this Agreement, no employee shall engage in any strike, sit down, sit in, slowdown, cessation, stoppage or interruption of work, or boycott. The Union, its officers, agents, representatives, and members, shall not in any way, directly or indirectly, authorize, assist, encourage, participate in, or sanction any strike, sit down, sit in, slowdown, cessation, stoppage or interruption of work, or boycott, or ratify, condone, or lend support to any such conduct or action. The Employer agrees that it shall not lock out employees during the term of this Agreement. The Employer shall have the right to discharge or otherwise discipline any employee who violates this article.

ARTICLE 12 -- NON-DISCRIMINATION

Neither party shall discriminate in employment or in Union membership against any employee on grounds of Union membership, support for the Union (or lack thereof), or membership in any class of persons protected by local, state, or federal employment discrimination laws.

ARTICLE 13 -- DEFINITIONS

Full-time: Full-time means regular employment in a position normally requiring (80) eighty hours per two - (2) week pay period, as scheduled by the Employer.

Part-time: Part-time means regular employment in a position having a defined number of shifts equaling less than eighty (80) hours in a two (2) week pay period, as scheduled by the Employer.

Casual: Casual means an employee who is not regularly scheduled to work, but works on an "as needed" basis, as more full defined in the article entitled "Casual Employees."

Combined Positions: Employees may hold a maximum of three (3) casual postings or one (1) part-time fixed or flex posting .75 FTE or less combined with one (1) casual posting. Employees holding only casual positions will receive seniority and benefit credit as defined in the article entitled "Casual Employees." Employees holding a combined part time and casual position earn benefit credit on both positions.

Temporary Employee: Temporary employees are hired for a period not to exceed six (6) months for purposes including working on a special project or filling in for a leave of absence. Prior to the employment of any temporary employee(s) the Employer shall first notify the Union of the need, post the vacancy as per the labor agreement (if the position(s) is/are expected to exceed 60 days) and establish the estimated timeframe for the position(s). Temporary employees are not eligible for any benefits other than placement on Union wage schedule, and shall accumulate seniority for posting purposes only. If a current Service unit employee were to obtain a temporary position, he/she shall continue to be entitled to all contractual benefits for which he/she already qualifies, and will have the right to return to his/her previous position upon completion of the temporary position.

Flex Positions: Flex positions are positions for which the Employer may schedule an employee within an identified range of hours during a pay period with the low and high end of the range as expressed as a percentage of full-time equivalent. Employer may create flex positions having a flex range of .3 or less, inclusive of the minimum and maximum of the flex range. Employer shall have the right to schedule an employee in a flex position for any total hours in a pay period within the flex range. For example, Employer may create a flex position having a flex range of .4 to .7, thus allowing a schedule that includes the range between .4; .5; .6; .7 of full-time, and the employee would be obligated to be available to work any hours within the flex range.

Annually any employee holding a posted "flex" position shall have the option of requesting a review of their posted flex mid-point. The request shall be submitted in writing to both the Employer and the Union, and a meeting shall be scheduled within 30 days of receipt of the written request for the purpose of examining the actual hours worked in relationship to the posted mid-point of the originally posted flex position. This provision does not imply that a change in the mid-point is mandated.

ARTICLE 14 - PROBATION

Newly hired Employees shall be considered to be on probation for the first ninety (90) calendar days. If mutually agreed by the employer and union, the probationary period may be extended further; however, not to exceed sixty (60) calendar days. During the probationary period, the Employer may discharge the employee at will. Such discharge shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure of this Agreement and shall not be considered a breach of this Agreement. Probationary employees shall neither receive, accrue, nor utilize fringe benefits

including, but not limited to PTO and STDB. Upon successful completion of probation, the employee's seniority shall be back dated to the time of hire, the employee shall be given credit towards fringe benefits for the hours worked during probation, and the employee shall be eligible to utilize and receive fringe benefits for which the employee may qualify.

ARTICLE 15 – PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

Newly hired:

Newly hired employees within the bargaining unit shall receive a written performance evaluation from the Employer within ninety (90) calendar days of hire. All evaluations shall be specified to the qualifications and expectations as defined by the job description.

Transferring employees:

Employees who have chosen to transfer to a different position within the bargaining unit shall receive a written performance evaluation no later than sixty (60) calendar days from starting the new position. Copies of the evaluation shall be provided to the employee. At the employee's discretion, the Union president, or exclusive bargaining representative, shall receive a copy of the evaluation. All evaluations shall be specified to the qualifications and expectations as defined by the job description.

ARTICLE 16 – PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE CREDIT

Previous experience credit may be granted to newly hired employees for the purpose of placing the employee on the wage scale. Previous experience credit may be granted by the Human Resource Manager and may depend upon the employee's current and verifiable relevant experience. If the employee has such experience, he or she shall be given at least twenty-five percent (25%) credit for it, but in no case shall new hires be placed beyond the eight thousand three hundred and twenty (8,320) hour step on the wage scale. Documentation of verified prior work experience may be provided upon request to the Union president once the decision to award experience has been made.

To qualify for previous experience credit, applicants or newly hired employees shall provide to the Human Resource office a history of their work record. Previous experience credit will be granted based on experience in the position for which the applicant or employee is being considered or has been hired. To the extent possible, hours in the employee's past position, not years of service, will be used to calculate previous experience credit.

Experience credit shall only apply for wage placement and movement on wage schedule, no seniority hours shall be allotted or used for any other benefit accrual or seniority right.

ARTICLE 17- UTILIZATION OF CASUAL EMPLOYEES

The Employer may use casual employees to supplement its full-time and part-time staff as needed. No casual shall be scheduled hours prior to the posting of the regular schedule. Casual employees shall have no assurance of the availability of work hours. Casual employees may decline an offer to work a particular shift. To be a casual employee, the person shall complete orientation, have a satisfactory work record, complete mandatory in-services offered in a reasonable timeframe, and shall work at least three (3) shifts every sixty (60) days (if available), at least one (1) of which shall be a weekend shift, unless on an approved leave of absence, or unless the Employer chooses not to offer work to the employee during that timeframe. An exception to these qualification requirements may be made, at the Employer's discretion, for a person taking an extended vacation. Casual employees shall be paid the wages and premiums paid to full-time and part-time employees as set forth in the Agreement's wage tables but shall not accrue or utilize fringe benefits (except retirement plan benefits). Casual employees shall accumulate seniority for wage step and posting purposes only. A regular scheduled employee transferring to a casual position shall carry forward seniority hours, which may be used only if the employee returns to a regularly scheduled position. Upon or after the transfer, the casual employee may will receive cash payment of accrued but unused PTO/vacation. Casual employees will not be used to displace part-time or full-time regular scheduled straight time hours.

ARTICLE 18 - WAIVER

A full-time employee who has an unexpected life changing event, may use a waiver to switch to part-time status, with the consent of the Union and the Employer. This provision shall not apply when a full-time employee bids on a posted part-time vacancy.

ARTICLE 19 -- SENIORITY

It is mutually agreed between the Employer and the Union that both promotional opportunity and job security in the event of promotion, decrease in force, and recalls after layoffs, should increase in proportion to an employee's seniority. Therefore, in the administration of this Article 16 -- Seniority it is the intent of both parties that wherever practicable, full consideration shall be given to seniority in all such cases. If the Employer falls to give a senior employee seniority preference in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement for any work assignment or position for which they have the ability and qualificions to do the work, in preference to a junior employee with less total hours of employment, such senior employee shall be paid for all hours lost to the junior employee given preference. Should there be any conflict between the provisions of this paragraph and a more specific provision found elsewhere in this Agreement, the more specific provision shall govern.

Seniority shall be granted to all employees after completion of their probationary period. Seniority shall be based on the sum of paid hours plus unpaid hours due to an approved leave of absence; provided, however:

1. Unless specified elsewhere in this Agreement, no more than twelve (12) weeks of unpaid time shall be credited to seniority in any twelve (12) month time frame.

- 2. There shall be no seniority credited for any intermittent unpaid time off taken whenever the employee has no available sick leave, vacation, or personal leave days.
- 3. Eligible employees scheduled to be on-call shall have call hours counted at the rate of twenty five percent (25%) of the on-call hours paid for the purposes of seniority.

Seniority shall be broken and employment shall terminate upon the happening of any of the following:

- 1. Voluntary resignation.
- 2. Discharge for just cause
- 3. Failure to report to work within five (5) calendar days after the termination of a leave of absence or extension thereof.
- 4. Failure to report to work at the appointed time after having been given at least fourteen (14) calendar days written notice of recall from layoff back into the same position from which the employee was laid off.
- 5. Failure to apply for re-employment within the statutory time frame after honorable discharge from military service.
- 6. Violation of the terms of an approved leave of absence.
- 7. Continuous layoff of more than eighteen (18) months.

ARTICLE 20 - SENIORITY LIST

A new and revised seniority list shall be posted the first (1st) business day of April and the first (1st) business day of October in each year. The seniority list shall list the employees according to each employee's total seniority hours for the period ending the last full pay period prior to April 1st and October 1st of each year. The list shall rank the employees according to seniority status and shall for each employee specify his or her total seniority hours. This list shall also include the roster of casual employees.

Within thirty (30) days after such posting an employee may file a grievance objecting to his or her seniority ranking or his or her seniority hours as specified on such list. All such grievances shall be processed in the regular grievance procedure as specified in this Agreement, but shall commence at Step Two (2) of the grievance procedure. In the absence of a timely grievance, the posted list shall be final and binding.

ARTICLE 21 -- VACANCIES

Any vacancy in a job classification covered by this Agreement, including temporary vacancies expected to exceed sixty (60) days, shall be filled as provided in this article. The Employer shall not be allowed to force overtime as a result of failure to post or deciding not to post a temporary vacancy. Employees who fill a temporary vacancy shall return to their previously held position upon completion of the temporary position. The Employer shall post the vacancy for a

period of seven (7) days. The posting shall list the qualifications required for the position, shall state the deadline for filing applications, and, in cases of temporary vacancies, shall state the anticipated duration of the vacancy. Employees interested in the position shall make electronic application to the Employer prior to the filing deadline. Current employees are ineligible to apply for or move into a vacant or a new position if they have a suspension within the last six months. The Employer may simultaneously seek applicants from outside the bargaining unit. After the filing deadline expires and if the Employer chooses to fill the vacancy, the Employer shall first consider applicants from the bargaining unit as follows: (a) if only one bargaining unit applicant meets the posted qualifications, that applicant shall be selected; (b) if two or more bargaining unit applicants meet the posted qualifications, the position shall be awarded to the most senior of them. If the position is awarded to a bargaining unit applicant, that person shall commence work in the new position within 6 calendar weeks of selection. The transfer date may commence earlier than 6 calendar weeks with mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer. The transfer day may be extended with mutual agreement among the Union, employee, and Employer. If no bargaining unit members apply to fill the vacancy, or if no bargaining unit applicants meet the posted qualifications, then the Employer may consider hiring from outside the bargaining unit an applicant who meets the posted qualifications. The Employer shall give written notice of its selection, whether from within or without the bargaining unit, to the Union and to each applicant. During the posting process the posted qualifications shall not be altered to disqualify bargaining unit applicants or to favor applicants from outside the bargaining unit. If the Employer chooses to alter the posted qualifications during the posting process, the vacancy shall be re-posted. The Employer retains the right to determine the qualifications for any posted vacancy.

Employees may change positions pursuant to the procedures of this article FOUR TIMES per two (2) years based on a rolling calendar year. Employees changing positions are mandated to shadow one (1) day in the position being transferred into unless mutually agreed to by the employer and the union. Moves which occur as a result of layoff, position elimination, or bumping, will not be counted towards the total number of moves allowed.

Bargaining unit employees awarded any vacancy shall carry their full seniority with them for purposes of salary schedule placement, PTO or other benefit accrual, and all other seniority rights as per the agreement.

Bargaining unit employees selected to fill a vacancy pursuant this article shall be permitted to observe and work with the incumbent, or an employee holding a similar position, for one (1) paid shift. If the employee is making his or her second position change in a contract year, the wage rate for the one (1) shift shall be employee's wage rate for his or her old position. Within two (2) calendar days following the observed shift, the employee shall give written notice to the Employer of whether he or she wishes to return to his or her former position and the Employer shall honor the employee's wishes. An employee failing to meet the two (2) day deadline shall be deemed to have chosen the new position. An employee choosing not to return to his or her former position shall serve a probationary period of sixty (60) working days in the new position

At any time during this probationary period, the Employer shall have the right to return the employee to his or her former position if in the Employer's judgment the employee has not or cannot perform adequately in the new position, subject to the employee's right to file a grievance, and the former position has not already been filled. If the employee's former position is filled, the employee shall be awarded a casual position. If one is not available in their former job classification one shall

be created. The affected employee will maintain seniority rights and shall be able to apply for any open positions in accordance with this article.

During the probationary period the employee shall receive from the Employer a written performance evaluation no later than thirty (30) calendar days of the probationary period. Copies of the evaluation may be provided to the Union president, or exclusive representative, at the employee's discretion. A final written evaluation shall be provided to the employee by the Employer following conclusion of the probationary period. Copies of this evaluation may be provided to the Union President, or the exclusive representative, at the employee's discretion. All evaluations shall be specific to qualifications and duties as defined by the job description.

If the Employer desires to post a newly-created position within the bargaining unit, the position shall be posted and filled in the manner set forth above, except that the () shift observation period shall not apply. In addition, at the time of posting the Employer shall give written notice of the new position to the Union, including a proposed wage rate for the position, which wage rate shall be implemented when the position is filled, subject to the Union's right to contest the wage rate. The Union shall have thirty (30) calendar days following the employee's first working day in the new position to object to the proposed wage rate. If objection is made and if the parties cannot reach agreement on the wage rate within thirty (30) calendar days following the objection, the Union may invoke interest arbitration to resolve the disagreement. Written demand for interest arbitration shall be given to the Employer within sixty (60) calendar days after the employee's first working day in the new position. The parties shall request from the Bureau of Mediation Services or the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service a list of the names of seven (7) potential arbitrators. The arbitrator shall be selected by the Employer and the Union alternately striking names from the list until only one (1) name remains. The Union shall strike first. The arbitrator's fees and expenses and the cost of any hearing room jointly selected shall be shared equally by the parties. The arbitrator's decision shall be rendered within forty-five (45) days after the hearing of the dispute, unless extended by mutual agreement. The award of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the Employer, the Union, the grievant, and all other employees. The arbitrator shall have jurisdiction only over the wage rate for the newly-created position and shall have no power otherwise to add to, subtract from, or modify in any way any of the provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 22 - VACANCIES DUE TO SCHEDULED DAYS OFF

When the Employer chooses to fill vacancies due to scheduled time off, it shall offer the vacancy by seniority to those employees who by working hours that pay period will not create an overtime situation, first to employees working flex schedules up to their maximum flex hours, then to full-time and part-time employees not in overtime, then to casual employees, and then to overtime employees in the department qualified to do the work. If the vacancy cannot be filled in that manner, and if the schedules of part-time or full-time employees need to be altered to fill such vacancies, those schedules shall be altered; first by starting with the most junior part-time employees and working up the seniority list for those part-time employees who by working the hours in that pay period will not create an overtime situation, second by starting with the most junior full-time employee and working up the seniority list for those full-time employees who by working the hours in that pay period will not create an overtime situation; and third, by starting with the most junior

employee and working up the seniority list. This paragraph shall not be construed as an agreement by the Employer that all vacancies created by scheduled time off shall be filled.

ARTICLE 23 — TRANSFERS

The Employer may transfer an employee from a bargaining unit position to another bargaining unit position when operations of the Employer necessitate the transfer. The transferring employee shall be paid the greater of the wage rate of the transferred position or the wage rate of his or her regular position.

If an employee transfers from a bargaining unit position to a position outside of the bargaining unit, the employee shall retain seniority earned in the bargaining unit position but shall not accrue further seniority while in the position outside of the bargaining unit. If the employee returns to a bargaining unit position and if his or her seniority has not been broken as provided in Article 16 -- Seniority, his or her retained seniority hours shall be restored. The employee may return to the bargaining unit only by filling a vacant bargaining unit position, not through bumping into the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 24— REPLACEMENTS

When a scheduled employee does not report for duty and the Employer chooses to fill the vacancy, the Employer shall locate a substitute employee as follows: The Employer shall first offer the vacancy by seniority to those employees in the department who by working the hours in that pay period will not create an overtime situation, first to employees working flex schedules up to their maximum flex hours, then to full-time and part-time employees not in overtime, then to casuals, and then to overtime employees in the department qualified to do the work. If none accepts, the Employer shall then offer the work by seniority to employees in the department qualified to do the work. In the event no one accepts the work, the most junior qualified employee who worked in the immediately preceding shift shall remain on premises and perform the work until appropriate relief can be found. If no such employee was on duty, the most junior off-duty employee in the same job classification shall perform the work. In attempting to locate a substitute employee the Employer need only make one (1) telephone call to each employee eligible to perform the work. The above process will be followed unless the majority of employees within an individual department and the employer mutually agree to a separate process for locating replacements. The Employer shall keep a log of the attempts made to locate a substitute employee.

This Section is not intended to limit the ability of employees to make changes to the posted schedule with co-workers within a department. Changes to the posted schedule shall be allowed with approval of the immediate supervisor where it does not create an overtime situation and adequate staffing levels are maintained.

ARTICLE 25 -- LIGHT DUTY AND WORK HARDENING

Upon reasonable written notice to the Union business representative and Union president, the Employer may create a temporary job (not to exceed ninety (90) calendar days) for an employee in need of light duty or work hardening due to a work-related injury or illness. The time frame may be

extended by mutual agreement of the Employer and the Union. Such job shall not be subject to the posting, bidding, or transfer provisions of this Agreement and no other employee shall have any entitlement to the job. The employee shall be paid at his or her regular hourly rate for time worked in the temporary job and the time shall count as hours worked for all purposes under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 26 -- WORK SCHEDULES

Four (4) week work schedules shall be posted no later than Wednesday of the preceding, work week. For Employees working in the following classifications, NST, NA, CCUC, Monitor Techs, Sterile Processing Techs, Surgical Techs, four-week schedules shall be posted two (2) weeks in advance of the effective date of the schedule.

Once the schedule is posted, changes will be made using the process defined in Article 19 – Vacancies Due to Scheduled Days Off.

The Employer shall, so far as practicable, arrange work schedules so that employees will have not less than two (2) consecutive rest days between work schedules and two (2) shifts off between scheduled shifts of work.

Split shift work shall not be scheduled for employees of any department. A split shift is defined as the working at intervals within a twenty-four (24) hour period (midnight to midnight) of two (2) or more shifts of less than eight (8) hours each.

If the Employer schedules, or calls in, a full-time, part-time, or casual employee without the minimum of ten (10) hours between shifts, the employee shall receive \$30 pay for quick change scheduling, when such scheduling is done at the discretion of the Employer.

The Employer reserves the right to schedule weekend work to meet the needs of the facility. The Employer will assign a consistent weekend schedule to all NA's, CCUC's, Monitor Techs, and NST's positions. If the need to fill extra weekend shifts arises, the Employer shall offer the vacancies using the process defined in Article 19 Vacancies Due to Scheduled Days Off. The staffing office or employer designee will keep records of this process which shall be made available to the Union upon request. Employee's holding an NA, CCUC, Monitor Techs, and/or NST position may request only one (1) scheduled weekend off per calendar year. A weekend for NA, CCUC, Monitor Techs, and/or NST positions will be defined as 7 am Friday – 7 am Monday.

If the Union determines that the Employer is arbitrarily failing to arrange work schedules so as to comply with this article, a request for a change in such practice may be submitted as a grievance and the same shall be subject to the grievance procedures of this Agreement.

An employee-who at the Employer's request works an unscheduled weekend shift shall be paid an additional \$5.00/hour, for additional weekend hours worked. The weekend bonus payment shall not be paid if additional hours are worked as a result of staff voluntarily exchanging.

The Employer will assign a consistent holiday rotation schedule to all NA's and NST's positions. Such holiday rotation schedule shall not be altered or adjusted in format without written

approval of the union. This clause shall supersede PTO request provisions of this agreement in the case of holiday scheduling and requests for holiday time off, but shall not have impact on any other provisions of this agreement nor be applied to any other classifications of work within this collective bargaining group. The staffing office will keep records of this process which shall be made available to the Union upon request.

ARTICLE 27 — HOURS AND SHIFTS

Unless covered under the provisions of Article 25 Alternative Work Schedules the normal hours of work shall be eight (8) hours per day and the normal pay period shall be eighty (80) hours. The Employer shall have the right to schedule shifts of four (4) or more hours-provided, however, that not more than five percent (5%) of the shifts scheduled in all bargaining unit positions in a pay period shall be less than eight (8) hours in duration. The employer may schedule an employee up to 56 hours within a maximum seven (7) day calendar period. Exceptions to the general pattern of scheduling may be made by mutual agreement between the Employer and employee concerned. This scheduling provision shall not be used as a means to reduce any occupied full-time position- to less than 1.0 FTE. To ensure accurate accounting of the scheduled shifts, the Employer shall make available all necessary documentation to track this scheduling provision, including adding a line to each schedule which totals the scheduled shifts and the shifts of less than eight (8) hours. If the Employer posts a position with less than an eight (8) hour shift, the employee who is awarded the position shall not be scheduled for any hours beyond those described in the posting. Such employee may work intermittently-available shifts or fill-in shifts only if eligible under other provisions of this Agreement. Employees who have a scheduled PTO day in a pay period and also pick up a shift in the same pay period, may withdraw their PTO request equivalent to the number of hours picked up. Employees must indicate in writing by the end of the same pay period their request to withdraw PTO. Unscheduled PTO days are ineligible for withdrawal.

If the Employer is found to have violated this article, the senior employees denied properly scheduled shifts shall be paid for all lost hours.

ARTICLE 28 – ALTERNATIVE WORK SCHEDULES

The Employer and an employee may mutually agree upon a pattern of work schedules providing for work in excess of eight (8) hours per day. Work schedules established pursuant to this article shall be subject to the following conditions:

- A. An employee shall have an opportunity to review the proposed alternative work schedule prior to posting into a position. Employer shall retain written documentation that the employee has agreed to a posting which requires an alternative work schedule and of the type of alternative schedule to which the employee has agreed.
- B. Either the Employer or the employee (with consensus of affected department) may revoke the alternate work schedule by giving written notice to the other party at least

four (4) weeks prior to the effective date of the Employer's next posted schedule of work hours.

- C. The basic work period shall be forty (40) hours per week. In lieu of overtime pay provisions of Article 30, "Overtime", the employee shall be paid one and one-half (1 ½) his or her wage rate for hours worked in a week in excess of forty (40) and for hours worked in a day in excess of the employee's scheduled work day, provided that the scheduled work day is eight (8) hours or more. In no case shall overtime pay be duplicated for the same hours worked.
- D. Benefit accruals and utilization shall be equal to the new daily schedule. For example, an employee working a ten (10) hour day schedule who takes a PTO day shall be paid ten (10) hours of PTO.
- E. Exceptions to the general pattern of scheduling may be made by mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee concerned.

ARTICLE 29 -- PAY PERIOD, WORK DAY, AND PAY DAY

For the purpose of scheduling employees and computing overtime under this Agreement, the pay period shall be a period of two (2) consecutive calendar weeks commencing with the day shift on a Monday, and the work day shall be a calendar day (midnight to midnight). Wages shall be paid on a pay day within one (1) week of the close of the pay period. When pay day falls on a holiday, an attempt shall be made to pay on the preceding day; however, if this is not possible, pay day will be on the next weekday (Monday - Friday). Upon advance notice to the Union, the Employer may change the first day of the pay period once during the term of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 30 - LOW CENSUS

A. This section shall apply to nursing assistants, , NST, CCUC, and Monitor Techs.

If a decline in census or patient needs leaves the Employer overstaffed, the Employer may reduce the number of work hours scheduled for the affected shifts on a particular unit. When the decrease is anticipated to be temporary, the Employer shall effect appropriate reductions in staff as set forth in this article.

First, employees who are qualified to work in another area of the Employer where there is a need shall be reassigned to such other area provided such employee is oriented and qualified to work in that department or unit. The Employer shall not assign employees to functions or tasks to which they have not been oriented or are not qualified to perform.

Second, if the above condition cannot be met, the Employer shall offer full-time and parttime employees on a particular shift or unit an opportunity to voluntarily request an absence day. The employee may elect to use an accrued vacation day to maintain wages. Voluntary absence days shall not count toward the maximum number of involuntary absent days. Third, if additional reductions in staff are needed, the least senior regularly scheduled employee scheduled for the department/unit where the reduction is necessary shall be assigned an involuntary absent day. If further reductions are needed on that particular shift, the next least senior employee shall be assigned an involuntary absent day and so on up the seniority list. If more reductions are necessary on another particular shift and the least senior employee has already received one (1) involuntary absent day, the next senior employee shall be assigned an involuntary absent day until all employees have been assigned one (1) day on a rotating seniority basis.

If all employees on a department/unit which is the subject of staff reductions have been assigned forty (40) hours in a contact year; thereafter employees shall be assigned to other units for which they are qualified; and, if as a result employees on such other departments/units are displaced and assigned an absence day, no such displaced staff members shall be required to accept more than forty (40) hours in a contract year.

B. This section shall apply to surgical technicians

If a decline in census or patient needs leaves the Employer overstaffed, the Employer may reduce the number of work hours scheduled for the affected shifts in surgical services. When the decrease is anticipated to be temporary, the Employer shall affect appropriate reductions in staff as set forth in this article.

The Employer shall offer full-time and part-time employees on a particular shift or unit an opportunity to voluntarily request an absence day. The employee may elect to use an accrued vacation day to maintain wages. Voluntary absence days shall not count toward the maximum number of involuntary absent days.

If additional reductions in staff are needed, the least senior regularly scheduled surgical technician scheduled for surgical services where the reduction is necessary shall be assigned an involuntary absent day. If further reductions are needed on that particular shift, the next least senior surgical technician shall be assigned an involuntary absent day and so on up the seniority list. If more reductions are necessary on another particular shift and the least senior surgical technician has already received one (1) involuntary absent day, the next least senior surgical technician shall be assigned an involuntary absent day until all surgical technicians have been assigned one (1) day on a rotating seniority basis.

Employees working as Surgical Technicians shall not be subject to staff reductions in excess of eighty (80) hours in a contract year.

- C. Any employee volunteering for, or forced to take low-census hours shall continue to accrue seniority during the time off and shall continue to receive accruals toward fringe benefits during the time off.
- D. An employee who is advised not to report to work under this article and who is assigned an absence day shall be given a minimum of one and one half (1 1/2) hours' notice before the beginning of the shift, assuming the staff member is reachable. If a call is answered by an answering machine, the Employer shall leave the appropriate message and need not call

again. It shall be treated as an in-person conversation. The employee shall be advised when he or she reports for work that the Employer was unable to reach him or her and he or she may go home. If the employee s given less than one and one half (1 ½) hours' notice, he or she shall receive two (2) hours pays without reporting.

E. An employee shall be given credit toward all benefits and seniority for time lost from work under this article, as if such time were hours worked, except that such hours shall not count toward payment of overtime. When services of an employee on a shift and unit have been reduced under this article, no non-bargaining unit employees shall be used to perform such services unless necessary to maintain the skill level in a particular department/unit.

ARTICLE 31 -- CHANGE TO JOB CLASSIFICATION; RECRUITMENT

If either party believes that a job position covered by this Agreement has evolved since this Agreement was signed to the point where the position's qualifications, duties, responsibilities, and work load have substantially increased on a permanent basis, the parties shall negotiate over an increase in the wage rate for the position. Failing agreement, either party may invoke the wage rate interest arbitration provisions of Article 18 — Vacancies. If the Employer is unable to recruit new employees due to the current wage for a job position, the Employer, with notice to the Union, may increase the wage for that position.

ARTICLE 32 -- POSITION CHANGES

If the Employer chooses to make a material change in the description of a position or in the qualifications for a position, the Employer shall notify the Union of the change. Either party may call for a meeting to discuss the wage for the position. Such meeting shall be scheduled within thirty (30) days after the change takes effect. Any agreed-upon change in the wage rate shall be retroactive to the date the employee first began working under the changed description or qualifications.

ARTICLE 33 -- WAGES

Wage rates are set forth in the attached wages addendum to this Agreement. Any lump sum wage payments and any other retroactive wage payments shall be available to employees employed as of the ratification date of this agreement, if eligible.

Base wage increases (but no other terms, economic or otherwise) shall be retroactive to May 1, 2020.

An additional premium of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour shall be paid for employees who serve in the role preceptor. The preceptor role will be designated and assigned by management to qualified employees. The preceptor differential will be paid when the employee is precepting employees but will not be paid when precepting students. This paragraph shall not be construed as an agreement by the Employer that a classification will have an assigned preceptor.

Employer will pay a four hundred dollar (\$400.00) bonus to each employee covered by this agreement who, as of their anniversary date, has 33,280 to 41,599 hours of service and a five

hundred dollar (\$500.00) bonus to each employee who has 43,680 hours or more of service, to be paid the pay period following their hiring anniversary date.

ARTICLE 34 — OVERTIME

Employees shall receive overtime pay at the rate of time and one-half (1½) the employee's regular rate of pay shall be paid for all hours in excess of eight (8) worked in a day and for all hours in excess of eighty (80) worked in a pay period. For home health aides/homemakers, overtime pay at the rate of time and one-half (1½) the employee's regular rate of pay shall be paid for all hours in excess of forty (40) worked in a week. Any full-time employee who works on a scheduled day off at the Employer's request shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1½) the employee's regular rate of pay for all hours worked that day and shall be Guaranteed at least two (2) hours pay that day.

The following rounding rules shall apply to the calculation of overtime pay:

At The End Of The Shift	Overtime Pay
00 - 07 minutes	00 minutes
08 - 22 minutes	15 minutes
23 - 37 minutes	30 minutes
38 - 52 minutes	45 minutes
53 - 67 minutes	60 minutes

Paid non-working hours shall not count as hours worked for purposes of determining when overtime pay becomes due or for purposes of computing or paying overtime pay. Overtime pay shall not be duplicated for the same hours worked, and to the extent that hours are compensated as overtime hours under one provision of this Agreement they shall not be counted as hours worked in determining or paying overtime pay under the same or any other provision of this Agreement. Unless expressly required elsewhere in this Agreement, the Employer need not offer work or make a schedule that creates an overtime situation.

ARTICLE 35 -- SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL

A wage differential shall be paid to all employees for hours worked between 3:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. in addition to the employee's regular salary, regardless when the employee's shift may begin or end, provided that at least fifty percent (50%) of the employee's shift falls within this time frame. The hourly wage differential for evening shifts shall be \$1.10 and the hourly wage differential for night shifts shall be \$1.20.

ARTICLE 36 - ON-CALL

Prior to the institution of a "paid on-call" requirement for any position covered by this Agreement, the Employer shall notify the exclusive representative and meet and negotiate specific terms and conditions of the "paid on-call" requirement. The parties have agreed to the following terms and conditions at this time to assist the process should it occur during the term of the Agreement.

- 1. All hours assigned "paid on-call" shall be paid at the rate of \$7.25 per hour.
- 2. Except for nursing assistants, respiratory therapists, CCUCs, and NSTs the Employer shall provide a communication device (pager or cell phone) to any employee assigned "paid on-call" duty.
- Employees on call shall keep their communication device on (pager or cell phone) and shall refrain from activities that would impair their ability to perform their job duties.
- 4. Employees in the departments i.e. Engineering and Surgical Services shall be subject to a 30-minute response time.
- 5. Employees in the positions i.e. nursing assistant, respiratory therapist, CCUC, and NST shall be subject to a 60-minute response time.
- 6. No current employee shall be required to relocate residence as a result of the institution of a "paid on-call" requirement.
- 7. An employee called in while on-call shall be paid a minimum of two (2) hours at time and one-half (1-1/2) rate of their regular hourly rate of pay for each occurrence unless it occurs within the two (2) hour range of the original call-in. The Employer reserves the right to have an employee remain on premises and work the duration of the minimum call back.
- 8. If a surgical technician not regularly scheduled between Midnight and 5:00 AM receives callout during such hours and works three or more hours, the employee's ending time for the following day's shift shall be adjusted back based upon actual hours worked between Midnight and 5:00 AM, unless mutually agreed upon between the employee and the employer.
- 9. The regular ending time can be adjusted equal to the number of hours worked between Midnight and 5:00 AM. The starting time of their shift shall not be adjusted.

Other terms and conditions of "paid on-call" shall be negotiated and agreed upon prior to implementation of the requirement. By mutual agreement, the parties may elect to submit the issue to expedited arbitration if unable to reach an agreement over specific terms and conditions.

ARTICLE 37 - NURSING ASSISTANT VOLUNTARY ON-CALL

The employer may invoke a Nursing Assistant voluntary on-call scheduling option for employees in the following classifications: Nursing Assistant, Nursing Station Technician, Critical Care Unit Coordinator Monitor Technician, Rehab Aide, and Surgical Techs. The Employer reserves sole discretion in the determination and eligibility of voluntary on-call scheduling. Utilization of a voluntary on-call scheduling will not be construed as a guarantee of future voluntary on-call scheduling. Employees will perform nursing assistant duties as assigned by the Employer, in any of the following departments: MSP, WHBC, ER, ICU.

- A. SHIFT AWARDING: Awarding of Nursing Assistant voluntary on-call scheduling shall be in seniority order and by classification: (If the call shift is awarded to Surgical Technician the Surgical Technician will only be utilized for sitter needs.)
 - 1. Nursing Assistants;
 - 2. Nursing Station Technicians and;
 - 3. Critical Care Unit Coordinator and;
 - 4. Monitor Techs and;
 - 5. Rehab Aide and;
 - 6. Surgical Tech

B. COMPENSATION:

- 1. Employees will be paid an hourly voluntary on-call rate of \$7.25 per hour for
- 2. Once on-site, the employee will be paid their regular hourly wage and/or "Overtime, Article 30," as applicable for hours worked.
- 3. If called in an employee will paid their current hourly rate of pay and be guaranteed the minimum two-hour call back.
- 4. If called in, and census or patient needs change, the employee may be returned home "on call" for the remainder of their voluntary on-call shift.
- C. AVAILABILITY: Employees on-call shall keep their communication device on and shall refrain from activities that would impair their ability to perform their job duties. Employees are subject to a one-hour response time and agree to be available, if called in advance, at the start of their voluntary on-call shift.
- D. SIGN UP BONUS: A bonus will be paid to those employees who sign up for voluntary on-call shifts in the following manner:
 - 1. \$25.00 Bonus for each 12-hour weekday shift (Monday through Thursday)
 - 2. \$50.00 Bonus for each 12-hour weekend shift (Friday through Sunday)
 - 3. An employee need not be called in to obtain the bonus. An employee on call who fails to report within a one-hour response time waives bonus eligibility.

ARTICLE 38- VOLUNTARY CALL INS

When a situation occurs after regular business hours that requires an employee to be called into work, the Employer shall call employees in the department, by seniority. A call log shall be kept by the Employer to record the time and date of the call. Employees shall be afforded a ten (10) minute response time, but the Employer may place calls to all department employees as quickly as possible, leaving a message if voice mail is available and informing anyone who answers the call that a senior employee has 10 minutes to respond, or the most senior employee answering shall be

awarded the call in. Any employee who responds to a call-in shall be paid a minimum two (2) hours at time and one-half (1-1/2) their regular hourly rate of pay. If the Employer is unable to reach and secure an employee from the department they may utilize any means to fill the service need and the action shall not be grievable if the log of calls is provided to the Union and substantiates proper call-in protocols.

ARTICLE 39 -- REPORTING AND CALL-OUT PAY

If an employee reports for work at his or her scheduled starting time, and if that employee has not been notified not to report to work, with ninety (90) minutes advanced notice, the employee shall receive:

- Four (4) hours' pay at his or her regular wage rate if no work is available for the employee in the job for which he or she was scheduled;
- Eight (8) hours' pay at his or her regular wage rate if the employee actually begins work; provided, however, that part-time employees shall be paid only for the number of scheduled hours.

If an unscheduled employee who is not on call is called in to work and arrives before the start of the second hour of the shift, the employee shall be given eight (8) hours of work or eight (8) hours of pay at his or her regular wage rate.

ARTICLE 40 -- MEALS AND BREAKS

Each employee shall be entitled to one (1) unpaid thirty (30) minute meal period during each eight (8) hours of work, during which the employee shall be relieved of all duties. The Employer shall attempt to schedule the meal period at the midpoint of a shift or at customary meal times. Night shift and home care employees shall continue to have paid meal time if work is in fact performed during meal time.

Each employee shall be entitled to one (1) paid fifteen (15) minute break during each four (4) hours of work at times scheduled by the Employer. No employee shall leave work early or start work late in lieu of taking a break. Employees may not leave early or start late in lieu of taking an unpaid break, unless prior approval by management.

ARTICLE 41— MILEAGE AND TRAVEL

Employees shall be reimbursed at the IRS approved rate per mile for use of personal vehicles on the job. Any employee required or directed to utilize their personal vehicle in the conduct of Employer business shall be afforded mileage for all miles driven with appropriate voucher submitted documenting such use and mileage.

ARTICLE 42 -- MANDATORY MEETINGS

Off-duty employees who are required by the Employer to attend meetings shall be paid a minimum of one (1) hour's pay at their regular rate of pay for attending same.

ARTICLE 43-TESTING COSTS AND CONTINUING EDUCATION TIME

The Employer shall provide full payment for testing fees that are a requirement for any bargaining unit position covered by this agreement. Said reimbursement or payment shall apply to incumbent employees, not new hires who are required to meet the minimum qualifications at the time of hire. The Employer shall also provide reasonable time for employees to achieve and maintain any required CEUs necessary to retain certifications or licensure required by the Employer for the position

The Employer shall pay licensure/certification renewal fee for all positions covered by this bargaining agreement where licensure/certification is required. The employee will submit and request payment to Human Resources including a copy of the licensure/certification and payment receipt within 60-days of payment or documented licensure/certification, whichever is greater.

ARTICLE 44 -- PAID TIME OFF - PTO AND SHORT TERM DISABILITY BENEFIT (STDB)

Paid Time Off (PTO) and Short Term Disability Benefit (STDB)

Employer provides a paid time off (PTO) system for holiday, vacation and sick leave benefits. The PTO system provides the employee with an established number of paid days off per year to be used as the employee chooses, with department manager's approval. All days off granted whether, paid, unpaid, sick, vacation or holiday, must be approved by the department manager to ensure that the needs of the facilities are met. Excessive unscheduled time off will not be allowed. The number of days earned is based on the number of hours paid.

In lieu of paid vacations, paid sick leave, and pay for holidays (calendar and floating) not worked, Employer shall grant employees paid personal time off (PTO) and paid short term disability benefits (STDB). PTO and STDB shall accrue as follows beginning date of contract ratification:

lours Accrued at the end of each eigh TO (Paid Time Off) & STDB (Short Based on FT (2080 hours) Paid Hours of Service		STDB
0 to 6,239	7.70	1.23
6,240 to 14,559	9.24	1.23
14,560 to 41,499	10.77	1.23

Accrued PTO may be used for any purposes whatsoever at the discretion of the employee, without explaining the reason to your supervisor, subject to these rules:

- 1. All employees should schedule time away from work each year for their own benefit. Each full-time employee must take a minimum of eighty (80) hours of paid time off each year, or it may be assigned. Hours each part-time employee must take equal to the average scheduled hours normally worked in a pay period each year as paid time off or it may be assigned.
- 2. An employee wishing to use accrued PTO shall give written notice to the Department Manager at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the posting of the affected schedule except NST, NA, CCUC, Monitor Techs, Sterile Processing Techs, and Surgical Techs who shall be required to provide 15-days notice prior to the posting date of the schedule; provided, however, that in cases of illness, injury or other unforeseen circumstances, notice shall be given as soon as practicable, at least two (2) hours prior to the commencement of the shift. Such notice shall be given by the employee personally each scheduled day of an absence caused by illness, injury or other unforeseen circumstances, unless otherwise agreed with the Department Manager. Employer retains the right to investigate suspected abuses of this notice procedure, including requiring proof of a claimed illness, injury or unforeseen circumstance.
- 3. Subject to the abilities and qualifications of the employees to do the work, and subject to the staffing needs of the facility, Employer shall recognize requests for PTO and shall recognize the seniority of the employees when resolving conflicts among multiple requests for the same day off.
- 4. PTO shall not be utilized prior to accrual. New employees shall have access to their accrued PTO/STDB after the probationary period.
- 5. Employees shall have the ability to accrue up to 480 hours of PTO. Hours accrued in excess of 480 hours will be paid in cash on an annual basis.
- 6. Accrued but unused PTO shall be paid in cash upon termination of employment.
- 7. PTO shall be considered "personal sick leave benefits" for purposes of the Minnesota Sick and Safe statute.
- 8. PTO shall be used based on the number of hours normally scheduled or to meet the employee's minimum FTE on any of the following days in which a regular employee does not work, unless the day is one of the employee's regular days off: New Year's Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Eve Day, and Christmas Day.

The New Year's holiday shall be defined as a thirty-two (32) hour period which begins at 3:00 p.m. on New Year's Eve and ends at 11:00 p.m. on New Year's Day.

- 9. An employee scheduled or requested by the Employer to work on one of the above-named holidays shall receive pay for work at time and one half (1½) the employee's regular pay for the work performed.
- 10. Unused balances of PTO will be displayed on employees' pay checks.
- 11. After a schedule is posted, absences for any reason i.e. holidays, vacations, shifts given away, etc.; employees must utilize PTO in order to meet his/her scheduled FTE for that pay period. Employees holding a flex position who wish to have one full week of time off are required to use PTO equal to half of the midpoint of their position; rounding down to the nearest full shift. Employees in fixed positions who wish to take one full week of time off are required to use PTO equal to half of their FTE hours, rounding down to the nearest full shift.

Accrued STDB shall be used only for absences caused by illness or injury, subject to these rules:

- 1. STDB may be used only after the third consecutive scheduled shift is missed for the same illness or injury, or immediately in cases of inpatient hospitalization or day surgery, pre-surgical exams, or for all consecutive scheduled shifts missed for the same illness or injury.
- 2. If otherwise eligible to utilize STDB, the employee shall do so before utilizing PTO for the same absence.
- 3. An employee wishing to use accrued STDB shall give written notice to Employer as soon as practicable, at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the posting of the affected schedule in cases of elective procedures, or at least one (1) hour prior to the commencement of the shift in other cases. Such notice shall be given by the employee personally each scheduled day of the absence, unless otherwise agreed with the Department Manager. Employer retains the right to investigate suspected abuses of this notice procedure, including requiring proof of the claimed illness or injury.
- 4. STDB shall not be utilized prior to accrual.
- 5. Employees may accumulate unused STDB up to a maximum accumulation of two hundred and forty (240) hours (in addition to any converted sick leave time as described below).

Accrued but unused paid sick leave time shall be converted to STDB, provided, however, that such converted STDB shall not count towards the maximum STDB accrual figure set forth above. Otherwise, converted STDB shall be subject to the foregoing usage rules.

- 6. Accrued but unused STDB shall be forfeited upon the ending of employment for any reason.
- 7. STDB shall be considered "personal sick leave benefits" for purposes of the Minnesota Sick and Safe statute.
- 8. STDB may be utilized to supplement wage loss sustained by an employee absent due to a work-related illness or injury, provided that the combination of worker's compensation wage loss payments and STDB payments do not exceed what the employee would have earned had he or she worked his or her regular schedule.
- 9. Unused balances of STDB will be displayed on employees' pay checks.

ARTICLE 45 -- PTO SCHEDULING

PTO requests must be submitted by April 1st of each calendar year for the period of May 1st – April 30th. At that time an employee may only submit PTO that has been earned by March 31st Subject to Employer and departmental requirements, such periods shall then be granted in accordance with seniority. The Employer shall post lists for each additional department for those items by April 15th. Additional requests may be submitted after April 1st if PTO will be reasonably accrued by the date it is to be used. Requests received after this date will be granted by the date submitted. If more than one (1) request is received on the same day, for the same date, PTO will be granted by seniority. If the employee does not have sufficient PTO hours accrued in the pay period preceding the planned absence, the Employer will discuss options with the employee and the approval may be rescinded by the Employer. The employer right for rescission shall not apply if the deficiency in PTO is the result of an unplanned medical leave of absence, an/or a maximum of two (2) episodes per calendar year of an EOHS directed pandemic absence. After PTO schedules have been so established, a senior employee shall not be permitted to take the PTO already assigned to a junior employee. However, upon mutual consent of both the employee and Employer, changes may be made to assigned PTO.

PTO requests will be limited as follows for the period of June 1st - August 31st

- *Up to three (3) full weeks of PTO
- *Up to five (5) individual days of PTO
- *Holidays
- *Personal business days

PTO Requests for all other time periods:

- * Any number of full weeks of PTO
- *Any remaining individual PTO days not used during June 1st August 31st

- *Holidays
- *Remaining personal business days

PTO requests after April 1st deadline are no longer limited:

- *Any additional number of weeks PTO
- *Any additional individual days of PTO

For PTO requests that are submitted after April 1st, if an employee submits an electronic request form then the Employer must provide a written response to the request within seven (7) calendar days of the electronic request form or the employee may consider the request approved.

ARTICLE 46 - PERSONAL BUSINESS DAYS

Employees shall be granted time off, without pay, for personal business days as follows:

- *After one (1) year of employment, one (1) day per calendar year.
- *After five (5) years of employment, two (2) days per calendar year.
- *After ten (10) years of employment, three (3) days per calendar year

The employee shall give notice of the time to be taken off at least five (5) days before the posting of the affected schedule. Such days off shall not be used to extend PTO and shall not be taken on a holiday. All time off must be requested in advance and approved by the Department Manager.

ARTICLE 47—PAY FOR HOLIDAYS WORKED

An employee scheduled or requested to work by the Employer on one of the holidays identified in the PTO article of this agreement shall receive pay for work at time and one-half ($1 \frac{1}{2}$) the employee's regular pay for all hours worked.

ARTICLE 48 - RESCINDING PTO

Prior to schedules being posted:

Employees wishing to rescind PTO shall give written notice to the manager at least five (5) calendar days prior to the posting of the affected schedule except NST, NA, CCUC, Monitor Techs, Sterile Processing Techs, and Surgical Techs who shall be required to provide 15-days notice prior to the posting date of the schedule, or less with mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer.

After schedules have been posted:

1. Employees wishing to rescind PTO and work the same day shall give written notice to the manager at least three (3) calendar days in advance or less with mutual agreement between the

employee and Employer. If a business need exists, the Employer will assign the employee rescinding the PTO shift an available area and shift. If a business need does not exist, the employee will be ineligible to rescind PTO.

2. Employees wishing to rescind PTO due to picking up a shift in the same pay-period may rescind the number of PTO hours equal to the number of hours picked up by filling out a Variance Form requesting to rescind PTO. Unscheduled PTO hours are ineligible to be rescinded.

ARTICLE 49-CALLING IN

When an employee is unable to report to work due to illness or injury, the employee shall notify the immediate supervisor or other designated person at least two (2) hours before the employee is scheduled to start work. All absences must be reported each scheduled day unless the employee states he or she will be out for a specific number of days, as verified by a physician's statement. If an absence extends beyond one week, the employee shall provide weekly status updates by phone to the supervisor.

ARTICLE 50 – INSURANCE ELIGIBILITY

To be eligible for Life Dental, and Health insurance coverage, the employee must have a hiring agreement of .5 FTE or greater. Employees will be eligible for dental and life insurance benefits of the first day of the month following thirty (30) days of employment and or the first day of the month following thirty (30) days from the date of eligibility after an employment status change to a .5 FTE or greater. Employees shall be eligible for health insurance coverage beginning with the first of the month following thirty (30) days from attaining such eligibility. Temporary and casual employees are not eligible for Health, Dental and Life insurance benefits.

ARTICLE 51 -- HEALTH INSURANCE PREMIUMS

The Employer shall make available group health insurance to those employees who meet eligibility requirements.

Employer reserves the right to change administrators, sources of insurance coverage and to implement insurance cost containment measures, provided that any such change does not materially diminish overall benefits available to the employees.

For each employee who is eligible, who elects group health insurance coverage, and who pays his or her share of the monthly premium, the Employer shall pay part of the group health insurance premium, in the percentages set forth below.

	Employer		Employee
Single	75%		25%
Employee + 1	67%		33%
Family	67%	33%	

From any Employer contribution from a Qualified High Deductible Plan, a total of seven hundred fifty dollars (\$750.00) for single coverage and one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500.00) for Employee + 1 and family coverage shall be contributed to the employee's Health Savings Account (HSA) during the first six months of each plan year.

Upon written authorization from the employee, the employee's share of the premium shall be deducted on a pre-tax basis from his or her wages, incorporated on the payroll records, and submitted and transmitted to the insurance source.

The Employer shall provide a Section 125 Flexible Spending Account (FSA) which allows for payment of certain medically related expenses and day care on a pre-tax basis. Employees shall be responsible for enrollment and monthly deduction amounts on an annual basis.

Subject to statutorily required continuation privileges ("COBRA"), the insurance coverage shall terminate on the last day of the month in which the employee ceases to be employed by Employer for any reason.

ARTICLE 52 -- HEALTH INSURANCE CONTINUATION

During such time as an employee may be absent from work due to a work-related injury illness the Employer shall maintain the employee's group health insurance coverage; provided, however, that the employee shall timely pay that portion of the premium the employee would pay if not absent. Failure on the part of the employee to timely pay his or her share of the premiums on or prior to the date the Employer's premiums are due to the insurance company shall constitute a discontinuance of the Employer's obligations under this Article; provided, however, that nothing in this Article shall diminish the employee's rights under law, if any, to continued coverage at the employee's expense.

ARTICLE 53 -- LIFE INSURANCE

The Employer shall at its expense provide life insurance coverage in the amount of \$15,000.00 plus \$15,000.00 in the event of accidental death or dismemberment for each eligible employee under age 70. Eligibility shall be determined as it is for health insurance.

The Employer reserves the right to change insurance carriers or administrators provided that the change does not diminish benefits.

Subject to statutorily required continuation privileges ("COBRA"), the insurance coverage shall terminate on the last day of the month in which the employee ceases to be employed by Employer for any reason.

ARTICLE 54-- DENTAL INSURANCE

The Employer shall provide a dental insurance plan for eligible employees opting for same. The Employer shall pay the full premium for single coverage. The Employer shall pay eighty

percent (80%) and the employee shall pay twenty percent (20%) for family coverage. Eligibility shall be determined as it is for health insurance.

The Employer reserves the right to change insurance carriers or administrators provided that the change does not diminish benefits.

Subject to statutorily required continuation privileges ("COBRA"), the insurance coverage shall terminate on the last day of the month in which the employee ceases to be employed by Employer for any reason.

ARTICLE 55— RETIREMENT PLAN

As soon as practicable, the Employer shall implement and maintain a self-directed defined contribution retirement plan for the employees. Commencing May 01, 1997, the Employer shall contribute four and 48/100's percent (4.48%) of gross pay each pay period. Overdue contributions dating back to May 01, 1997 shall be contributed by August 15, 1998. An employee may contribute if he or she wishes any amount up to the maximum allowed by law. The employee may change his or her contribution level at any time. All full-time, part-time, and casual employees shall be eligible to participate in the plan, and shall be one hundred percent (100%) retroactively vested, after twelve (12) calendar months of employment; provided, however, that all employees employed as of June 01, 1998, shall be eligible and one hundred percent (100%) vested on the effective date. There shall be no minimum age requirement for eligibility. The Employer reserves the right to change administrators, or to implement cost containment measures, provided that the change does not diminish the Employer's contribution.

Employees hired on or after September 1, 2014, must hold a .5 or greater position to be eligible to participate in and receive contributions in the retirement plan. Employees hired on or after September 1, 2014 will be vested according to the following schedule:

1 yos: 20% 2 yos: 40% 3 yos: 60%

4 yos: 80%

5 yos: 100%

ARTICLE 56- JURY DUTY

An employee summoned to jury duty or subpoenaed to court as a witness shall be reimbursed for the' difference between any pay received for such service (exclusive of travel pay) and his or her compensation for regularly scheduled work hours necessarily lost because of such service. Such lost hours shall be considered hours worked except for purposes of computing over-time. If released or excused from jury duty or witness service for all or part of a day, the employee shall call the Employer for instructions on whether to report to work; provided, however, combined work, jury duty, and witness service hours in a day shall not exceed the number of hours in the employee's scheduled shift for that day.

ARTICLE 57— BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

For death in the immediate family (current spouse, child, step-child, parent, step-parent, current parent-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, sibling, step-sibling, aunt, uncle, niece, nephew) an employee shall be granted three (3) consecutive days absence from work, with one of such days being the day of the funeral, or other days set by mutual agreement of the employee and the Employer. If the employee was scheduled to work during any of the three (3) absence days, he or she shall be paid for the lost time. The employee shall give the Employer notice of the leave as soon as practicable. By mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer, the employee may be granted additional unpaid time off in connection with the death.

ARTICLE 58— EDUCATION LEAVES OF ABSENCE

Leaves of absence without pay, to pursue a full-time educational program for up to two (2) years may be granted at the discretion of the employer upon written application by the employee. During such leaves, lifetime hours will be frozen and the employee shall accrue fringe benefits. The employee may choose to continue insurance coverage; he/she shall be responsible for paying the premiums in full.

At the end of the leave, the employee will be restored to the same position or to an equivalent position for which the employee is qualified to perform, with the same rate of pay and benefits unless there has been a reduction in force or an eliminated position. If no such position is available, the employee will remain on a leave of absence until such position becomes available.

Employer may allow an employee to attend an educational class during the employee's normal work hours, if in Employer's sole discretion, employer determines that the employee's schedule is flexible enough to allow the employee to complete his or her job duties in hours outside of the regular work hours and attendance does not interfere with the Employer's management or operation.

An employee wishing to request an educational leave of absence must do so by completing a request for educational leave (available in the Human Resource Office) and submitting it to the employee's immediate supervisor or manager. If approved, the manager will forward the written request to the Human Resource office for processing.

ARTICLE 59 – MEDICAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE

To request any leave of absence (LOA), an employee must complete and submit to his or her manager pursuant to the timelines set forth herein a completed LOA form. Any LOA must be approved by Administration in writing prior to the requested leave date. All arrangements for health insurance coverage, if any, must be made prior to the requested leave date. Employees who are granted an LOA will be considered on a "non – paid" status and therefore will accrue no benefits, unless otherwise required by law.

To request an extension of an LOA, an employee must submit an additional LOA form at least 14 (fourteen) days prior to the return of employment date.

Any employee who is gainfully employed during an LOA will be deemed to have forfeited their position with Grand Itasca Clinic and Hospital, and will be terminated.

A. FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, up to 12 weeks of FMLA leave may be granted to an employee who has been employed for at least 12 months by the Employer, and who has worked at least 1250 hours during the 12 months before the leave is requested.

Employees will first use STDB and/or PTO hours, as eligible, prior to the leave of absence being unpaid. An employee will be allowed to retain forty (40) hours during said leave and have it available upon her/his return to work. The employee will neither gain nor lose seniority during this leave.

Employer's current policy for administering FMLA leave appears in Policy #HR-156.

B. NONFAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Regular employees who have exhausted their available FMLA time or who are not eligible for FMLA leaves shall be granted a non-intermittent non-FMLA medical for personal or family illness for a maximum period up to six (6) total months, inclusive of any FMLA time used. Employees will first use STDB and/or PTO, as eligible, prior to the leave of absence being unpaid. An employee will be allowed to retain forty (40) hours during said leave and have it available upon his/her return to work.

For the inclusive period of up to six (6) calendar months of medical leave, the Employer will not permanently fill the regular employee's position. Upon return from the leave, the employee will return to his/her original position. The employee will neither gain nor lose seniority during this leave.

If the employee is unable to return to work at the conclusion of the leave, an additional six (6) months may be granted; however, during this period, the Employer may permanently fill the employee's position. If the employee's original position is filled and the employee becomes able to return to work at the end or prior to the conclusion of the extended leave, the employer shall be offered the first available position for which she/he is qualified.

Employees in their initial probationary period and casual employees shall be granted a non-intermittent non-FMLA medical leave of absence for personal or family illness for a maximum period of twelve (12) total weeks.

Upon return from the leave, the employee will return to his/her original position. The employee will neither gain nor lose seniority during this leave. If the employee is unable to return at the conclusion of the leave, the Employer may permanently fill the employee's position.

To receive approval for the leave, employees must submit the documentation outlined in Policy #HR-156 to certify the medical necessity for either themselves or their family member.

ARTICLE 60 – PERSONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE

At its discretion, the employer may grant an employee a personal leave of absence for up to 31 days. A request for a non-FMLA personal leave must be submitted to the employee's manager in writing at least 30 days prior to the requested leave date, except that when an emergency prevents the giving of such notice, a request must be submitted as soon as practicable. During such leaves, an employee must take the time off as unpaid, lifetime hours will be frozen and the employee shall not accrue fringe benefits. The employee may choose to continue insurance coverage according to the following criteria. Personal leaves lasting 1-14 days, the employee shall pay only their portion of the insurance premium. Personal leaves lasting 15-31 days, the employee shall be responsible for paying the premiums in full (employee/employer portions).

ARTICLE 61 -- LAYOFF AND RECALL

Layoffs and permanent reductions of hours shall be implemented in the inverse order of seniority to the extent senior employees are qualified. Senior displaced employees shall be permitted to displace junior employees provided the senior employee is qualified, and with a reasonable period of orientation (not to exceed sixty (60) days, or longer if mutually agreed by the Employer and the Union), able to perform the functions of the position, in the good faith opinion of the Employer. If during or at the end of the orientation period the employee is not able to perform the functions of the position, that employee shall be laid off without bumping rights. An employee may be retained out of seniority sequence if the employee with greater seniority does not have the qualifications and ability, following the orientation period, to perform the duties of the position sought.

Permanent reductions of hours and layoffs shall be preceded by thirty (30) days' written general notice to the Union. Employees initially Affected (prior to any bumping) shall be notified in writing, with a copy to the Union, at least ten (10) days before the effective date of the hours reduction or layoff.

Upon identifying an employee eligible to exercise bumping rights by verifying seniority hours in the preceding pay period, the Employer shall give him or her information on bumping options, such as the positions he or she could bump into, the qualifications for such positions, and any testing required for such positions. The Employer shall also identify a representative to be contacted with questions about bumping. The employee shall thereafter be afforded at least forty-eight (48) hours to consider his or her options before exercising bumping rights. The employee may choose two (2) potential positions of interest and schedule an informational interview with the position supervisor to learn about the position and department and review the job description.

Informational interviews must be scheduled through Human Resources and occur in the 48-hour consideration time period. A verified error in bumping rights or options will result in an additional forty-eight (48) hours to consider his or her options.

While any employee is on layoff or working under a permanently reduced schedule, the Employer shall not hire new employees or transfer persons into the bargaining unit until all employees on layoff have been recalled or offered recall.

At the time of layoff an employee shall be paid for the employee's accrued but unused vacation time.

Employees on layoff or reduction in hours shall retain recall rights for a period of eighteen (18) calendar months unless earlier forfeited. Recall shall be implemented in the order of seniority, inclusive of any qualified employee on layoff as well as any qualified active employee who has submitted a posting response per Article 18 provided that the senior employee is qualified, and with a reasonable period of orientation (not to exceed sixty (60) calendar days, or longer if mutually agreed by the Employer and the Union), able to perform the functions of the position, in the good faith opinion--of the Employer. An employee may be recalled out of seniority sequence if the employee with greater seniority does not have the qualifications and ability, following the orientation period, to perform the duties of the position sought. An employee on recall status or working a reduction in hours shall forfeit any recall rights upon the employee being offered and declining a position with the same or higher FTE as their former position. A laid off employee shall forfeit all seniority and his or her employment shall terminate upon a failure to report to work at the appointed time after having been given at least fourteen (14) calendar days' written notice of recall from layoff back into the same position from which the employee was laid off.

Recall shall be implemented in the order of seniority, provided that the senior employee is qualified, and with a reasonable period of orientation (not to exceed two and one-half (2 ½) weeks, or longer if mutually agreed by the Employer and the Union), able to perform the functions of this position, in the good faith opinion of the Employer. An employee may be recalled out of seniority sequence if the employee with greater seniority does not have the qualifications and ability, following the orientation period, to perform the duties of the position sought. A laid off employee shall forfeit all seniority and his or her employment shall terminate upon a failure to report to work at the appointed time after having been given at least fourteen (14) calendar days written notice of recall from layoff back into the same position from the employee was laid off.

When determining qualifications of persons seeking to bump during a layoff or permanent reduction of hours and of persons seeking to be recalled, such persons shall satisfy whatever testing requirements may be required in cases of transfers into the position, such as typing tests, spelling tests, terminology tests, letter-writing, tests, and computer proficiency tests. No new testing shall be required, however, if the employee passed the test on some prior occasion.

Laid off employees and employees working a reduced schedule during a layoff shall be offered, on the basis of seniority, the opportunity to work intermittent shifts as work is available prior to any recall and before such work is offered to or assigned to other persons. Employees working a reduced schedule shall have priority over laid off employees to such intermittent shifts.

The Employer shall be required to make a reasonable attempt to reach affected employees to offer them such intermittent shifts. Inability to work intermittent shifts shall not affect recall rights.

Employees shall be allowed to bid on open positions prior to a recall taking place.

An employee who has been bumped or whose position has been eliminated shall not be required to accept an open position but shall retain all rights to displace a less senior employee.

An employee who has been denied bumping or recall on grounds that he or she does not meet the qualifications of the position sought may grieve and arbitrate the denial.

While any employee is on layoff or working under a permanently reduced schedule, the Employer shall not hire new employees or transfer persons into the bargaining unit until all employees on layoff have been recalled or offered recall.

At the time of layoff an employee shall be paid for the employee's accrued but unused PTO.

The parties shall meet and negotiate over the effects of any layoff.

ARTICLE 62-No Call, No Show

If an employee fails to report for work for one (1) shift during any rolling twelve (12) month period without notifying the Employer, the employee shall be deemed to have voluntarily resigned. This section shall not be construed as permitting any unauthorized absences or tardiness and the employee may be subject to discipline for the first two failures to report.

If an employee is called away due to emergency after hours, they shall notify their supervisor or designee as soon as possible, but no later than the close of the next work day, that they will not be at work. The employee will inform the supervisor or designee of what the emergency is and the kind of leave they will be using and when they expect to return.

ARTICLE 63 - DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING

No employee shall use, sell, solicit, possess or transfer drugs or alcohol while working or while on any Employer premises (including parking lots) or Employer work sites, wherever located. No employee shall report to or be at work under the influence of drugs or alcohol, wherever such work is being performed, including off Employer property. No employee shall operate any Employer vehicle, machinery, equipment, or property at any time, or any private vehicle while used in furtherance of the Employer's business, while using or under the influence of drugs or alcohol.

The Employer may conduct drug and alcohol testing of employees according to the provision of the Minnesota Drug and Alcohol Testing in the Workplace Act, with the following additional provisions:

• There shall be no random testing, except as provided in the Act during and following rehabilitation.

- Reasonable suspicion testing shall be conducted only if a trained supervisor forms and documents the suspicion and informs the employee of his or her right to consult with a Union resource person.
- An employee shall have the right to consult with a Union resource person at all stages of the testing process, provided such consultation does not unduly delay the proceedings.
- A refusal by an employee to undergo testing may result in discipline.
- The second incident of a positive test result may result in discharge.
- An employee who has been suspended without pay shall be reinstated with back pay if the outcome of a confirmatory test or confirmatory retest is negative.
- An employee may utilize available STDB and/ or PTO to cover time off from work for purposes of rehabilitation following the first instance of a positive test.

An employee may grieve any alleged violation of this article or the Act.

ARTICLE 64-- RESIGNATION

An employee voluntarily terminating employment for reasons other than retirement shall give the Employer at least three (3) weeks written -notice of such termination. Failure to do so shall result in forfeiture of any pay for accrued but unused vacation. No scheduled vacation may be taken during the three (3) week notice period. The employee may leave his or her employment prior to the end of the three (3) week notice period if a competent replacement is available. An employee may rescind their resignation within seven (7) days of their submitted notice with mutual agreement between the employee and employer.

ARTICLE 65-- DISCIPLINE, SUSPENSION, AND DISCHARGE

The Employer shall not discipline, suspend, or discharge any employee without just cause and unless progressive discipline steps have been followed. The steps include a first warning, a second warning, suspension, and discharge. All warnings, suspensions, and discharges shall be in writing, with copies to the affected employee, the affected employee's personnel file, and the Union. The Employer may bypass one or more steps of progressive discipline in cases of serious misconduct, including, but not limited to, abuse or neglect of a patient or resident, violation of patient or resident confidentiality, theft, assault, falsification of any business or medical record, use,

sale, solicitation, possession, or transfer of drugs or alcohol while working or while on any Employer premises, and reporting to or being at work under the influence of drugs or alcohol.

Whenever the Employer determines that an employee may be subject to discipline that could result in suspension without pay or discharge, the Employer shall schedule a predisciplinary (fact-finding conference to afford the employee an opportunity to offer an explanation of the alleged conduct. Attendance at the conference on behalf of the employee shall be limited to the employee, the Union's staff representative, and the Union's local president or shop steward, all of whom shall be given advance written notice of the date and time of the conference. If the employee and the Union's staff representative agree that the Union's staff representative will not attend the conference, their agreement shall be in writing, signed by both, and filed in the employee's personnel file. Any waiver by the employee of the conference shall be in writing, signed by the employee.

Written warnings which did not lead to a suspension shall expire for progressive discipline purposes eighteen (18) after they were imposed.

ARTICLE 66 -- DISCIPLINARY DEMOTIONS AND DISCIPLINARY TRANSFERS

Disciplinary demotions and disciplinary transfers to a lower classification shall be made only for just cause. The Union and the affected employee shall receive notice in writing of any such action. If the Union or the employee believes the action was taken without just cause, they may file and process a grievance under the regular grievance procedures of this Agreement. Such grievance shall be filed and commenced at Step Two (2) of such grievance procedure.

ARTICLE 67 -- GRIEVANCES AND GRIEVANCE ARBITRATION

Any grievance which may arise between the parties shall be settled in accordance with the four-step procedure set forth below. However, a supervisor may meet individually with any employee in order to discuss matters pertaining to that employee's performance of duties. Such discussions shall not be considered a Step One grievance meeting.

The term "grievance," as used in this Agreement, shall mean any complaint or request of an employee or the Union which involves the interpretation or application of, or compliance with the provisions of, this Agreement, and shall include any differences between the Employer and the Union as to meaning and application of the provisions of this Agreement, or as to any question relating to the wages, hours of work, or other conditions of employment under this Agreement of any employee. In addition to any other provisions of this Agreement authorizing the Union to process Grievances, the grievance procedure may be utilized by the Union in processing the following types of grievances: (1) In the event an employee dies, the Union may process on behalf of his or her legal heirs any claim he or she would have had relating to any monies due under any provisions of this Agreement; (2) A grievance which alleges a violation of the obligations of the Employer to the Union as such, shall be processed directly in the grievance procedure by the Union through its president or chief steward.

Step One: The employee, either individually or with a Union representative, shall discuss the matter with the employee's immediate supervisor within fourteen (14) calendar days of its alleged

occurrence. If no settlement is reached, the grievant or the Union may, within fourteen (14) calendar days after the discussion, appeal to Step Two.

Step Two: If such grievance cannot be so resolved within such fourteen (14) calendar day period, the grievance shall be reduced to writing by the grievant or the Union on an official grievance form and filed with the Human Resources Director or his or her authorized representative. The representative of the Employer and the Union shall hold a Step 2 meeting within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of the written grievance. The employer shall present a written answer to the grievance labeled as Step 2 response, with a copy to the grievant and Union representative who attended the Step 2 meeting within fourteen (14) calendar days. If no settlement is reached, the grievant or the Union may, within fourteen (14) calendar days, appeal the matter to Step Three.

Step Three: The grievance shall be submitted to mediation by a mediator appointed by the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service or the Bureau of Mediation Services. The mediation session shall be conducted as soon as allowed by the mediator's schedule. If no settlement is reached, the grievant or the Union may, within fourteen (14) calendar days after the mediation session, appeal the matter to Step Four.

Step Four: If Steps One through Three fail to settle the grievance, the parties shall submit the grievance to an arbitrator for resolution. The parties shall request from the Bureau of Mediation Services or the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service a list- of the names of seven (7) potential arbitrators. The arbitrator shall be selected by the Employer and the Union alternately striking names from the list until only one (1) name remains. The Union shall strike first. The arbitrator's fees and expenses and the cost of any hearing room jointly selected shall be shared equally by the parties. The arbitrator's decision shall be rendered within forty-five (45) days after the hearing of the dispute, unless extended by mutual agreement. The award of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the Employer, the Union, the grievant, and all other employees. The arbitrator shall have jurisdiction only over grievances or disputes which may arise between the parties concerning the application or interpretation of this Agreement. All arbitration decisions shall be rendered in accordance with the language of this Agreement and any written interpretations of this Agreement signed by the parties. The arbitrator shall have no power to add to, subtract from, or modify in any way any of the provisions of this Agreement.

No grievance, other than wage claims, shall be filed or processed if based on an event occurring more than fourteen (14) calendar days before the written Step Two grievance was filed. A written Step Two grievance based on a wage claim shall be filed within thirty (30) days of the receipt of the pay check reflecting the complaint. A grievance shall be considered resolved on the basis of the last answer of the Employer if not timely appealed to the next step. Deadlines in this grievance and arbitration article may be extended by written agreement of the parties.

ARTICLE 68 - SAFETY AND HEALTH

If an Employee believes that there exists unsafe working conditions which may adversely affect the safety or health of any person, the Employee shall notify his or her supervisor of the conditions. If the supervisor agrees with the Employee's concerns, the Employee shall be relieved from so much of his or her job as will avoid the condition and shall resume performing all job duties

when the condition is remedied. In the event of a dispute over the safety or health concern, the employee or the Union may seek resolution under this Agreement's grievance and arbitration procedure.

The Union may nominate two (2) bargaining unit members to sit on the Employer's Safety Committee. The Employer shall select one (1) of the nominees to sit on the committee. The bargaining unit representative to the committee shall be paid for time spent at committee meetings held during that Employee's scheduled work hours.

An employee unable to work during a pandemic due to Employee Occupational Health Services (EOHS) Infection Prevention Guidelines may use a personal business day prior to using PTO and/or STDB, as eligible, for such absence and shall not have such absences count as an occurrence for the purpose of disciplinary action

ARTICLE 69 - NOTICES

Any notice required or permitted under this agreement is to be given by one party to the other shall be given in writing and mailed to these addresses:

Employer: Human Resources

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital

1601 Golf Course Road

Grand Rapids, Minnesota 55744

Union:

Minnesota Council 65, AFSCME, AFL-CIO

118 Central Avenue

Nashwauk, Minnesota 55769

ARTICLE 70 -- NURSING ASSISTANT REGISTRY STATUS

Employees not normally scheduled to work the number of qualifying hours needed to maintain nursing assistant registry status may make a written request to the staffing coordinator to be scheduled to work the minimum number of such hours. Scheduling of the hours shall be by mutual agreement of the employee and the staffing coordinator and shall be arranged so as to avoid overtime pay for any employee. The employee shall be responsible for meeting continuing education unit requirements for registry status.

ARTICLE 71 -- CONFLICT WITH LAW

Any law which supersedes any provision of this Agreement shall not void any other provisions of this Agreement, and the balance of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. The parties shall meet and negotiate over any language found to be superseded by law.

ARTICLE 72-SUCCESSORSHIP AND ASSIGNMENT

Prior to any consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or assignment of any part of the Grand Itasca Clinic and Hospital to any successor or assignee, the Employer, as a condition of the consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or assignment, shall require the successor or assignee to recognize AFSCME Council 65 as the exclusive representative of the employees as described in Article 4, Recognition, and honor the Collective Bargaining Agreements that are in place at the time of consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or assignment of any part of Grand Itasca Clinic and Hospital. The Employer will also communicate to the successor or assignee its desire that the employees' seniority be continued unbroken after the consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or assignment.

ARTICLE 73 – UNIFORM REIMBURSEMENT

The Employer shall annually reimburse only those employees whom the Employer requires to wear uniforms up to One-Hundred No/100 Dollars (\$100.00) each for such employees actual expenditures to purchase required uniforms. To be eligible for reimbursement, actual costs must be demonstrated through submission of original (not photocopied) purchase receipts showing the vendor, date of purchase, items purchased, and price per item. Employees must submit original receipts for uniform purchases made during the previous twelve months or pro-rated portion thereof on or before June 10 of each year. Annual reimbursement of timely submitted, properly documented uniform purchases will be paid no later than June 30 of each year. Employees must be employed by the Employer on June 30 of any year to be eligible to receive uniform purchase reimbursement on that date. It is the responsibility of the employee to keep their uniforms neat and in good condition.

ARTICLE 74-- TERM

This Agreement shall be in effect from May 1, 2020 to April 30, 2023, and shall continue in full force and effect from year to year thereafter unless written notice of desire to change, modify or terminate the Agreement is given by either party to the other party ninety (90), but no more than one hundred and twenty (120), days prior to the expiration date of the agreement or any renewal date thereafter. If such notice is given the parties shall engage in collective bargaining with respect to a new collective bargaining agreements.

In witness whereof, the parties hereto have hereunto set their hands as of the dates set forth below.

Dated this 23 day of Septemb 2020

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital, a Minnesota Non-Profit Corporation

By: President and CEO

Katherine Burns-Christenson,HR

Dated this day of Splen 2020

American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Minnesota

Council 65, Local No. 455

By: Leann Moll, Staff Representative

By: Mike Nelson, Local President

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING REGARDING NURSING DEPARTMENT ON-CALL

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital ("Employer") and AFSCME Local 455-S ("Union") acknowledge that they have met and negotiated specific terms and conditions for paid on-call for the Nursing Department and agree that, along with Article 32 of the collective bargaining agreement, those terms and conditions are as follows:

- 1. Nursing Assistants and Nursing Assistants/Ward Secretary working as a nursing assistant shall be subject to paid on-call.
- 2. Paid on-call hours for Nursing Assistants shall be assigned by the Employer as part of its low census administration with paid on-call hours to be limited to the employee's original scheduled hours.
- 3. Employees on-call shall be subject to a one-half $(\frac{1}{2})$ hour response time.
- 4. Employees on-call shall keep their communication device on (pager or cell phone) and shall refrain from activities that would impair their ability to perform their job duties.
- 5. If more than one Nursing Assistant is called off and Employer desires to utilize paid on-call, then the option to be placed on paid on-call shall be offered by seniority to those called off.

Dated this V day of Se MAN

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital,	American Federation of State, County and
a Minnesota Non-Profit Corporation	Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Minnesota
	Council 65, Local No. 455

By:

Dated this 23 day of Sentencher 2020

Bv:

f Representative By: By: Mike Nelson, Local President

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING REGARDING HEALTH UNIT COORDINATOR COURSE WORK AND TESTING

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital ("Employer") and AFSCME Local 455-S ("Union") agree as follows:

- 1. Health Unit Coordinators will be placed at pay grade 10 upon award of the position and pay grade 11 upon obtaining the certification identified in the Health Unit Coordinator job description attached hereto.
- 2. Current employees who have on file with Employer evidence of completion of a Ward Secretary course by an accredited organization and who pass Employer's basic computer skills test shall qualify for award of the position of Health Unit Coordinator and for pay grade 10 but must obtain the certification identified in the Health Unit Coordinator job description attached hereto to move to pay grade 11.
- 3. Current employees awarded a HUC position shall have one year to complete the required course work, test for certification and take one retest, if necessary. This shall not apply to new hires.
- 4. If a current employee fails to complete the necessary course work and obtain certification within the one-year time frame, that employee will be allowed to exercise any bumping rights he or she may have.

Dated this 23 day of	Lentember 2020
----------------------	----------------

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital, a Minnesota Non-Profit Corporation

By:

Katherine Burns-Christenson, HR

Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Minnesota Council 65, Local No. 455

American Federation of State, County and

Dated this 16 day of SCO Unb 2020

By: Staff Representative

Mike Nelson, Local President

By:

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING: RESPIRATORY THERAPISTS WORK SCHEDULES

Grand Itasca clinic and hospital (employer) and AFSCME-clerical (union) agree to the following regarding the scheduling practices for Respiratory Therapist positions. This letter of understanding shall not be construed as an agreement by the employer that it has relinquished management's rights provided in other portions of the agreement nor amend or limit the employer's right to schedule or assign work.

- Current Respiratory Therapists are scheduled weekend rotation scheduling based on
 either an inpatient assignment or a combination of inpatient / outpatient assignments.
 "Inpatient" weekend is defined as Friday 7am Monday 7am. "Combination" weekend
 may be defined as either Friday 7am Monday 7am or Saturday/Sunday.
- 2. The current scheduling practice has facilitated employee satisfaction and it is the intent of the employer to continue such practice as it is practicable.
- 3. Should the employer find the need to amend such scheduling practices due to an expansion of services and/or staffing level changes, such changes shall be discussed at Labor Management Committee meetings and every effort to reach mutual consent shall be put forward. Mutual agreement is not required per Article 10, "Management Rights."

This has no impact on any other department covered by the Collective Bargaining Agreement.

Dated this $\frac{23}{2}$ day of $\frac{5p+}{2020}$, $\frac{2020}{2020}$

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital, a Minnesota Non-Profit Corporation

Jean MacDonnell, President

Katherine Burns-Christenson-HR Director

Dated this day of Sinta County of

American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Minnesota Council 65, Local No. 455

10000

By: Leann Stoll Council Labor Representative

Mike Nelson, Local 455-0 President

AFSCME SERVICE EMPLOYEES: PAY SCALE- 5/1/2020-4/30/2020

	Aron	ME SERVI	AFSCIME SERVICE EMPLOYEES: PAY SCALE- 5/1/2020-4/30/2020	ES: PAY SCA	LE- 5/1/202	20-4/30/20	20					
	Years/hrs	Min	1040	2080	4160	6240	8320	10400	14560	20800	31200	40600
	Effective 5/1/2020	\$12.80	\$13.05	\$13.45	\$13.85	\$14.26	\$14.69	\$15.06	\$15.36	\$15.59	\$15.90	\$16.14
	Effective 5/1/2021	\$13.12	\$13.38	\$13.78	\$14.20	\$14.62	\$15.06	\$15.44	\$15.75	\$15.98	\$16.30	\$16.55
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$13.45	\$13.72	\$14.13	\$14.55	\$14.99	\$15.44	\$15.82	\$16.14	\$16.38	\$16.71	\$16.96
Environmental Service Tech	Effective 5/1/2020	\$13.08	\$13.47	\$14.01	\$14.29	\$14.72	\$15.31	\$15.62	\$15.93	\$16.17	\$16.41	\$16.66
Food Service Assistant	Effective 5/1/2021	\$13.41	\$13.81	\$14.36	\$14.65	\$15.09	\$15.69	\$16.01	\$16.33	\$16.57	\$16.82	\$17.07
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$13.74	\$14.16	\$14.72	\$15.02	\$15.47	\$16.09	\$16.41	\$16.74	\$16.99	\$17.24	\$17.50
1000												
Custodian	Effective 5/1/2020	\$13.66	\$14.07	\$14.49	\$14.89	\$15.30	\$15.83	\$16.15	\$16.39	\$16.64	\$16.89	\$17.14
	Effective 5/1/2021	\$14.00	\$14.42	\$14.85	\$15.27	\$15.68	\$16.23	\$16.55	\$16.80	\$17.06	\$17.31	\$17.57
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$14.35	\$14.78	\$15.22	\$15.65	\$16.07	\$16.64	\$16.97	\$17.22	\$17.48	\$17.74	\$18.01
Nursing Assistant	Effective 5/1/2020	\$14.13	\$14.56	\$15.07	\$15.52	\$15.99	\$16.50	\$16.75	\$17.00	\$17.25	\$17.51	\$17.77
	Effective 5/1/2021	\$14.49	\$14.92	\$15.45	\$15.91	\$16.39	\$16.91	\$17.16	\$17.42	\$17.68	\$17.95	\$18.22
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$14.85	\$15.30	\$15.83	\$16.31	\$16.80	\$17.33	\$17.59	\$17.86	\$18.12	\$18.40	\$18.67
Nursing Station Tech (NST)	Effective 5/1/2020	\$14.61	\$15.05	\$15.50	\$15.97	\$16.44	\$16.86	\$17.19	\$17.54	\$17.87	\$18.16	\$18.44
Physical Therapy Aide	Effective 5/1/2021	\$14.98	\$15.43	\$15.89	\$16.36	\$16.86	\$17.28	\$17.62	\$17.97	\$18.32	\$18.61	\$18.91
Storeroom/Receiving/Mail Coord.	Effective 5/1/2022	\$15.35	\$15.81	\$16.29	\$16.77	\$17.28	\$17.71	\$18.06	\$18.42	\$18.77	\$19.08	\$19.38
	Effective 5/1/2020	\$15.06	\$15.44	\$15.75	\$16.06	\$16.55	\$17.21	\$17.55	\$17.82	\$18.08	\$18.35	\$18.63
Cook	Effective 5/1/2021	\$15.44	\$15.83	\$16.14	\$16.47	\$16.96	\$17.64	\$17.99	\$18.26	\$18.53	\$18.81	\$19.09
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$15.83	\$16.22	\$16.55	\$16.88	\$17.38	\$18.08	\$18.44	\$18.72	\$19.00	\$19.28	\$19.57
	Effective 5/1/2020	\$15.37		\$16.39	\$16.71	\$17.13	\$17.73	\$18.09	\$18.36	\$18.63	\$18.91	\$19.19
Critical Cares Unit Coordinator (CCUC)	Effective 5/1/2021	\$15.75	\$16.23	\$16.80	\$17.13	\$17.56	\$18.17	\$18.54	\$18.82	\$19.10	\$19.38	\$19.67
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$16.15	\$16.63	\$17.21	\$17.56	\$18.00	\$18.63	\$19.00	\$19.29	\$19.58	\$19.87	\$20.17
	Effective 5/1/2020	\$15.58	\$15.90	\$16.29	\$16.62	\$17.12	\$17.63	\$18.16	\$18.43	\$18.71	\$18.99	\$19.37
Supply & Instrument Technician	Effective 5/1/2021	\$15.97	\$16.29	\$16.70	\$17.03	\$17.54	\$18.07	\$18.61	\$18.89	\$19.18	\$19.46	\$19.85
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$16.37	\$16.70	\$17.12	\$17.46	\$17.98	\$18.52	\$19.08	\$19.36	\$19.66	\$19.95	\$20.35
	Effective 5/1/2020	\$16.21	\$16.61	\$17.11	\$17.45	\$17.98	\$18.52	\$18.81	\$19.09	\$19.38	\$19.67	\$19.97
Streile Processing Technician	Effective 5/1/2021	\$16.61	\$17.03	\$17.54	\$17.89	\$18.43	\$18.98	\$19.28	\$19.57	\$19.87	\$20.16	\$20.47
Monitoring Tech (MT)	Effective 5/1/2022	\$17.03	\$17.45	\$17.98	\$18.34	\$18.89	\$19.45	\$19.76	\$20.06	\$20.36	\$20.67	\$20.98

AFSCME SERVICE EMPLOYEES: PAY SCALE- 5/1/2020-4/30/2020

	AFOCI	VIE SERVIL	E EMPLOTE	ES: PAT SE	AFSCIME SERVICE EIMPLOTEES: PAT SCALE- 3/1/2020-4/30/2020	707/06/140						
	Years/hrs	Min	1040	2080	4160	6240	8320	10400	14560	20800	31200	40600
Chief Engineer*	Effective 5/1/2021	\$25.09	\$25.59	\$26.10	\$26.49	\$27.02	\$27.56	\$28.11	\$28.54	\$28.96	\$29.40	\$29.84
Maintenance Engineer Level III	Effective 5/1/2022	\$25.72	\$26.23	\$26.75	\$27.16	\$27.70	\$28.25	\$28.82	\$29.25	\$29.69	\$30.13	\$30.59
	Effective 5/1/2020 \$27.10	\$27.10	\$28.18	\$29.31	\$29.89	\$30.79	\$32.02	\$33.14	\$33.64	\$34.31	\$35.00	\$35.52
Respiratory Therapist*	Effective 5/1/2021	\$27.77	\$28.88	\$30.04	\$30.64	\$31.56	\$32.82	\$33.97	\$34.48	\$35.17	\$35.87	\$36.41
	Effective 5/1/2022	\$28.47	\$29.61	\$30.79	\$31.41	\$32.35	\$33.64	\$34.82	\$35.34	\$36.05	\$36.77	\$37.32
			<u> </u>									
	Effective 5/1/2020 \$32.63	\$32.63	\$34.59	\$35.82	\$36.72	\$37.62	\$39.50	\$41.46	\$42.50	\$43.54	\$45.86	\$46.32
BloMedical Technician	Effective 5/1/2021 \$33.45	\$33.45	\$35.45	\$36.72	\$37.64	\$38.56	\$40.49	\$42.49	\$43.56	\$44.63	\$47.01	\$47.48
	Effective 5/1/2022 \$34.28	\$34.28	\$36.34	\$37.64	\$38.58	\$39.52	\$41.50	\$43.56	\$44.65	\$45.74	\$48.18	\$48.66

* Lead positions receive \$1/hr additional pay





This Letter of Understanding is entered into between Grand Itasca Clinic and Hospital (hereafter "Employer") and AFSCME, AFL-CIO, Local 455 Service (hereafter "Union") representing the employees of Grand Itasca Clinic and Hospital.

WHEREAS: The Employer and the Union are parties to a Labor Agreement; and

WHEREAS: All changes to the Labor Agreement were negotiated in good faith and understood by both parties upon ratification of; and

WHEREAS: Both Parties agreed to incorporate any and all Letter's of Understandings into the CBA at the time they were individually ratified; and

WHEREAS: One LOU dated 4/9/2020 was omitted; and

WHEREAS: The LOU was not clear on employees ability to accrue over 400 hours prior to the end of the calendar year but that was the understanding of the language;

WHEREAS: Both, the Union and the Employer seek to correct the omission and clarify the process to ensure what was agreed to in good faith shall be in full force and effect.

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED: The Employer and the Union agree the following language located in Article 44, Section 5, shall be corrected as follows:

Employees shall have the ability to accrue up to 480 hours of PTO. Hours accrued in excess of 480 hours will be paid in eash on an annual basis, carry over the maximum of 400 PTO hours.

Beginning the pay period after 4/9/2019, employees may begin to accrue and use PTO above 400 hours through the end of the calendar year. Any and all PTO hours above 400 following the last pay period of the year will be forfeited and the subsequent PTO bank will be reset to 400 hours effective the first pay period of the new calendar year.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: The terms and conditions agreed to in this Letter of Understanding shall be incorporated into the Labor Agreement when the contract is reopened for regular negotiations;

FINALLY, This Letter of Understanding represents the full and complete agreement between the parties regarding this matter. The provisions of this LOU do not modify the parties Labor Agreement, but instead are in addition to the existing previsions. All other provisions of the collective bargaining agreement continue to apply.

DATED THIS 30th of November 2020.

FOR THE EMPLOYER

Katherine Burns Christenson-HR

FOR THE UNION

Local 455 Union President

Council 65 Staff Representative







MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING Wage Classification Changes

Grand Itasca Clinic and Hospital ("Employer") and AFSCME Local 455 ("Association") agree to change the wage grade for the following classifications effective Association also agree to change the wage grade for the Rehab Therapy Aide effective September 1, 2019 due to a change in job responsibilities. Employees impacted by this change will be moved to their respective years of service placement in the new wage grade on the respected effective date. Retro pay, as March 29, 2021 due to market wage data and job analysis: Food Service Assistant, Nursing Assistant and Nursing Station Technician. The Employer and applicable, will be paid on first full pay cycle following signature of this agreement.

AFSCME 455 SERVICE EMPLOYEES

	Years/Hrs Years/Hours	Min	1040	2080	4160	6240	8320	10400	14560	20800	31200	40600
	Effective 5/01/20	\$12.80	\$13.05	\$13.45	\$13.85	\$14.26	\$14.69	\$15.06	\$15.36	\$15.59	\$15.90	\$16.14
	Effective 5/01/21	\$13.12	\$13.38	\$13.78	\$14.20	\$14.62	\$15.06	\$15.44	\$15.75	\$15.98	\$16.30	\$16.55
	Effective 5/01/22	\$13.45	\$13.72	\$14.13	\$14.55	\$14.99	\$15.44	\$15.82	\$16.14	\$16.38	\$16.71	\$16.96
	Years/Hours								·			
Environmental Service Tech	Effective 5/01/20	\$13.08	\$13.47	\$14.01	\$14.29	\$14.72	\$15.31	\$15.62	\$15.93	\$16.17	\$16.41	\$16.66
Food Service Assistant	Effective 5/01/21	\$13.41	\$13.81	\$14.36	\$14.65	\$15.09	\$15.69	\$16.01	\$16.33	\$16.57	\$16.82	\$17.07
	Effective 5/01/22	\$13.74	\$14.16	\$14.72	\$15.02	\$15.47	\$16.09	\$16.41	\$16.74	\$16.99	\$17.24	\$17.50
	Years/Hours											
Custodian	Effective 5/01/20	\$13.66	\$14.07	\$14.49	\$14.89	\$15.30	\$15.83	\$16.15	\$16.39	\$16.64	\$16.89	\$17.14
3/29/21	Effective 5/01/21	\$14.00	\$14.42	\$14.85	\$15.27	\$15.68	\$16.23	\$16.55	\$16.80	\$17.06	\$17.31	\$17.57
	Effective 5/01/22	\$14.35	\$14.78	\$15.22	\$15.65	\$16.07	\$16.64	\$16.97	\$17.22	\$17.48	\$17.74	\$18.01

Years/Hours

	Effective 5/01/20	\$14,13	\$14,56	\$15.07	\$15.52	\$15.99	\$16.50	\$16.75	\$17.00	\$17.25	\$17.51	
	Effective 5/01/21	\$14.49	\$14.92	\$15.45	\$15.91	\$16.39	\$16.91	\$17.16	\$17.42	\$17.68	\$17.95	\$18.22
	ETTECTIVE 5/01/22	\$14.85	\$15.30	\$15.83	\$16.31	\$16.80	\$17.33	\$17.59	\$17.86	\$18.12	\$18.40	\$18.67
	Years/Hours											
Nursing-Station Tech (NST)	Effective 5/01/20	\$14.61	\$15.05	\$15.50	\$15.97	\$16.44	\$16.86	\$17,19	\$17.54	\$17.87	\$18.16	\$18.44
Physical Therapy Aide Storeroom/Receiving/Mail	Effective 5/01/21	\$14.98	\$15.43	\$15.89	\$16.36	\$16.86	\$17.28	\$17.62	\$17.97	\$18.32	\$18.61	\$18.91
Coord.	Effective 5/01/22	\$15.35	\$15.81	\$16.29	\$16.77	\$17.28	\$17.71	\$18.06	\$18.42	\$18.77	\$19.08	\$19.38
	Years/Hours										4	
Cook	Effective 5/01/20	\$15.06	\$15.44	\$15.75	\$16.06	\$16.55	\$17.21	\$17.55	\$17.82	\$18.08	\$18.35	\$18.63
Nuclear Station Tack (NST)	Effective 5/01/21	\$15.44	\$15.83	\$16.14	\$16.47	\$16.96	\$17.64	\$17.99	\$18.26	\$18.53	\$18.81	\$19.09
9/29/21 Physical Therapy Aide - 9/01/20	Effective 5/01/22	\$15.83	\$16.22	\$16.55	\$16.88	\$17.38	\$18.08	\$18.44	\$18.72	\$19.00	\$19.28	\$19.57
	Years/Hours										2	
	Effective 5/01/20	\$15.37	\$15.83	\$16.39	\$16.71	\$17.13	\$17.73	\$18.09	\$18.36	\$18.63	\$18.91	\$19.19
Critical Cares Unit Coordinator (CCUC)	Effective 5/01/21	\$15.75	\$16.23	\$16.80	\$17.13	\$17.56	\$18.17	\$18.54	\$18.82	\$19,10	\$19.38	\$19.67
	Effective 5/01/22	\$16.15	\$16.63	\$17.21	\$17.56	\$18.00	\$18.63	\$19.00	\$19.29	\$19.58	\$19.87	\$20.17
	Years/Hours											
	Effective 5/01/20	\$15.58	\$15.90	\$16,29	\$16.62	\$17.12	\$17.63	\$18.16	\$18.43	\$18.71	\$18,99	\$19.37
Supply & instrument Technician	Effective 5/01/21	\$15.97	\$16.29	\$16.70	\$17.03	\$17.54	\$18.07	\$18.61	\$18.89	\$19.18	\$19.46	\$19.85
	Effective 5/01/22	\$16.37	\$16.70	\$17.12	\$17.46	\$17.98	\$18.52	\$19.08	\$19.36	\$19.66	\$19,95	\$20.35
	Years/Hours											
	Effective 5/01/20	\$16.21	\$16,61	\$17,11	\$17.45	\$17.98	\$18.52	\$18.81	\$19.09	\$19.38	\$19.67	\$19.97
Sterile Processing Technician	Effective 5/01/21	\$16,61	\$17.03	\$17.54	\$17.89	\$18.43	\$18.98	\$19.28	\$19.57	\$19.87	\$20.16	\$20.47
Monitoring Tech (MT)	Effective 5/01/22	\$17.03	\$17.45	\$17.98	\$18.34	\$18.89	\$19.45	\$19.76	\$20.06	\$20.36	\$20.67	\$20.98
	Years/Hours											
	Effective 5/01/20	\$17.58	\$17.93	\$18.47	\$18.84	\$19.31	\$19.89	\$20.28	\$20.59	\$21.00	\$21,42	\$21.74
Dharman, Technician	Effective 5/01/21	\$18.02	\$18.38	\$18.93	\$19.31	\$19.79	\$20.38	\$20.79	\$21.10	¢21 52	231.06	400

Veans/Hours File of Effective 5(01/20) \$18.86 \$19.00 \$19.40 \$10.40 \$10.40 \$20.40 \$20.40 \$20.30 \$20.70 \$20.30 \$20.20 \$20.30 \$20.30 \$20.70 \$20.30 \$20.20 \$20.30	Retail Pharmacy Technician	Effective 5/01/22	\$18.47	\$18.84	\$19.40	\$19.79	\$20.29	\$20.89	\$21.31	\$21.63	\$22.06	\$22.51	\$22.84
Effective 5/01/20 \$11.39 \$18.86 \$19.04 \$19.40 \$19.41 \$10.20 \$20.01 \$20.02 \$20.06 \$20.06 \$20.06 \$21.12 \$21.13 \$21.23		Years/Hours											
Effective 5/01/21 \$18.89 \$18.80 \$19.21 \$10.22 \$19.61 \$10.20 \$20.30 \$20.71 \$21.12 \$21.66 \$22.20 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.88 \$19.22 \$19.61 \$20.00 \$20.20 \$20.73 \$21.31 \$21.66 \$22.20 Effective 5/01/20 \$18.65 \$19.02 \$19.79 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.66 \$22.39 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.11 \$19.49 \$19.88 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.38 \$22.39 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.11 \$19.49 \$19.88 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.39 \$22.38 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.11 \$20.21 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.32 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31 \$21.31		Effective 5/01/20	\$17.94	\$18.30	\$18.66	\$19.04	\$19.42	\$19.81	\$20.20	\$20.61	\$21.02	\$21.44	\$21.76
Fifective 5/01/20 \$19.05 \$19.06 \$20.04 \$20.04 \$20.13 \$21.56 \$22.06 \$22.08 Fifective 5/01/20 \$19.06 \$19.00 \$19.07 \$19.02 \$19.07 \$19.07 \$19.07 \$20.08 \$20.08 \$21.31 \$21.64 \$22.06 \$22.09 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.11 \$19.48 \$20.28 \$20.079 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.28 \$22.09 \$22.31 \$22.18 \$22.29 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.11 \$19.48 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.38 \$22.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.38 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.38 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.38 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.31 \$22.39 \$	Base Engineer	Effective 5/01/21	\$18.39	\$18.76	\$19.13	\$19.51	\$19.90	\$20.30	\$20.71	\$21.12	\$21.54	\$21.98	\$22.30
Effective 5/01/20 \$18.65 \$19.02 \$19.40 \$19.79 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.74 \$52.06 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.26 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.26 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.28 \$22.26 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$22.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.28 \$22.28 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$22.38 \$22.39 \$22.39 \$22.38 \$22.38 \$22.39		Effective 5/01/22	\$18.85	\$19.22	\$19.61	\$20.00	\$20.40	\$20.81	\$21.23	\$21.65	\$22.08	\$22.52	\$22.86
Effective 5/01/20 \$19.02 \$19.40 \$19.79 \$20.28 \$20.21 \$21.31 \$21.34 \$22.06 \$22.39 Effective 5/01/21 \$19.59 \$19.88 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.39		Years/Hours											
Effective 5/01/21 \$19.49 \$19.88 \$20.28 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.84 \$22.81 \$22.84 \$22.81 \$22.85 Effective 5/01/22 \$19.59 \$20.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.39 \$22.84 \$23.31 \$22.85 Vears/Hours Effective 5/01/20 \$19.71 \$20.31 \$20.13 \$21.33 \$21.36 \$22.39 \$22.37 \$22.30 \$23.35 \$23.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$20.71 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.36 \$22.36 \$22.36 \$23.33 \$23.37 \$23.31 \$23.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.26 \$22.30 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.37 \$23.37 \$23.30 \$23.36 \$23.34 \$23.31 \$23.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$20.31 \$20.32 \$21.33 \$21.23 \$21.33 \$22.34 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.36 \$23.37 \$23.38 \$23.37 \$23.38 \$23.37 <td></td> <td>Effective 5/01/20</td> <td>\$18.65</td> <td>\$19.02</td> <td>\$19.40</td> <td>\$19.79</td> <td>\$20.28</td> <td>\$20.79</td> <td>\$21.31</td> <td>\$21.74</td> <td>\$22.06</td> <td>\$22.39</td> <td>\$22.73</td>		Effective 5/01/20	\$18.65	\$19.02	\$19.40	\$19.79	\$20.28	\$20.79	\$21.31	\$21.74	\$22.06	\$22.39	\$22.73
Fffective 5/01/72 \$19.58 \$20.38 \$20.79 \$21.31 \$21.84 \$22.84 \$22.84 \$23.31 \$23.25 Years/Hours Effective 5/01/70 \$19.71 \$20.71 \$21.73 \$21.76 \$22.30 \$22.84 \$23.32 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.36 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.35 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.30 \$23.33 \$23.33 <td>Lead Pharmacy Technician (MOU)</td> <td>Effective 5/01/21</td> <td>\$19.11</td> <td>\$19.49</td> <td>\$19.88</td> <td>\$20.28</td> <td>\$20.79</td> <td>\$21.31</td> <td>\$21.84</td> <td>\$22.28</td> <td>\$22.61</td> <td>\$22.95</td> <td>\$23.30</td>	Lead Pharmacy Technician (MOU)	Effective 5/01/21	\$19.11	\$19.49	\$19.88	\$20.28	\$20.79	\$21.31	\$21.84	\$22.28	\$22.61	\$22.95	\$23.30
Fffective 5/01/20 \$19.71 \$20.21 \$21.23 \$21.76 \$22.30 \$22.37 \$23.35 \$23.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$19.71 \$20.21 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.76 \$22.30 \$22.36 \$22.37 \$23.37 \$23.35 \$23.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$20.21 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.76 \$22.30 \$22.36 \$22.37 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 \$23.34 </td <td></td> <td>Effective 5/01/22</td> <td>\$19.59</td> <td>\$19.98</td> <td>\$20.38</td> <td>\$20.79</td> <td>\$21.31</td> <td>\$21.84</td> <td>\$22.39</td> <td>\$22.84</td> <td>\$23.18</td> <td>\$23.53</td> <td>\$23.88</td>		Effective 5/01/22	\$19.59	\$19.98	\$20.38	\$20.79	\$21.31	\$21.84	\$22.39	\$22.84	\$23.18	\$23.53	\$23.88
Effective 5/01/20 \$19.71 \$20.21 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.76 \$22.30 \$22.36 \$23.30 \$23.25 \$23.30		Years/Hours			:								
Effective \$/01/21 \$20.21 \$21.23 \$22.36 \$22.86 \$23.43 \$23.78 \$24.46 \$23.43 Years/Hours \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.76 \$22.30 \$22.86 \$23.43 \$23.78 \$24.17 \$25.12 Years/Hours \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.36 \$21.83 \$22.48 \$23.48 \$23.38 \$24.37 \$24.37 \$24.31 \$24.32 \$24.33 \$24.33 \$24.37 \$24.31 \$24.31 \$24.32 \$24.33 \$24.33 \$24.32 \$24.33 \$24.33 \$24.33 \$24.33 \$24.34 \$22.31 \$22.34		Effective 5/01/20	\$19.71	\$20.21	\$20.71	\$21.23	\$21.76	\$22.30	\$22.75	\$23.20	\$23.55	\$23.91	\$24.26
Fffective 5/01/22 \$20.71 \$21.23 \$21.76 \$22.36 \$23.43 \$23.90 \$24.38 \$24.75 \$15.12 Years/Hours Effective 5/01/20 \$20.37 \$20.36 \$21.36 \$21.36 \$23.46 \$24.33 \$24.82 \$25.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$20.37 \$20.37 \$21.83 \$21.30 \$21.83 \$22.37 \$23.65 \$24.33 \$24.82 \$25.31 Fffective 5/01/20 \$21.80 \$21.83 \$22.37 \$22.36 \$23.66 \$25.56 \$26.07 \$26.59 Fffective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$21.33 \$22.37 \$22.36 \$24.33 \$25.36 \$25.36 \$25.37 Fffective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$22.36 \$22.36 \$24.30 \$24.33 \$25.36 \$25.31 \$26.65 \$26.05 \$25.81 Fffective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$22.36 \$22.30 \$22.36 \$24.30 \$24.33 \$25.33 \$25.31 \$25.31 \$25.31 \$25.31 \$25.31 \$25.31 \$25.31 \$25.32 \$25		Effective 5/01/21	\$20.21	\$20.71	\$21.23	\$21.76	\$22.30	\$22.86	\$23.32	\$23.78	\$24.14	\$24.50	\$24.87
Years/Hours Effective 5/01/20 \$20.37 \$20.78 \$21.83 \$22.48 \$23.16 \$23.85 \$24.33 \$24.82 \$25.31 Effective 5/01/20 \$20.37 \$20.37 \$21.30 \$21.83 \$22.37 \$23.16 \$23.85 \$24.33 \$24.82 \$25.31 Feffective 5/01/20 \$21.40 \$21.83 \$22.37 \$22.93 \$23.74 \$24.45 \$24.94 \$25.49 \$25.59 Feffective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$21.37 \$22.92 \$22.92 \$24.33 \$24.33 \$25.56 \$26.07 \$26.59 Feffective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$21.82 \$22.36 \$22.92 \$24.30 \$24.33 \$25.39 \$25.60 \$25.58 \$26.50 \$26.59 \$26.50 \$26.50 \$26.50 \$26.53 \$26.50 \$26.50 \$26.53 \$26.50 \$26.53 \$26.56 \$26.50 \$26.63 \$26.53 \$26.56 \$26.63 \$26.53 \$26.56 \$26.63 \$26.63 \$26.63 \$26.63 \$26.63 \$26.63 \$26.63 \$26.63		Effective 5/01/22	\$20.71	\$21.23	\$21.76	\$22.30	\$22.86	\$23.43	\$23.90	\$24.38	\$24.75	\$25.12	\$25.49
Effective 5/01/20 \$20.37 \$20.78 \$21.30 \$21.83 \$22.48 \$23.16 \$23.85 \$24.33 \$24.82 \$25.31 Effective 5/01/21 \$20.88 \$13.30 \$21.83 \$22.37 \$23.62 \$24.45 \$24.94 \$25.44 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.37 \$24.45 \$24.94 \$25.94 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$22.93 \$24.33 \$24.34 \$24.45 \$24.94 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.95 \$25.93 \$26.59 \$26.59 \$26.85		Years/Hours								!			
Feffective 5/01/21 \$20.88 \$21.30 \$21.37 \$23.05 \$23.74 \$24.45 \$24.94 \$25.94 \$25.95 Vears/Hours \$21.40 \$21.38 \$22.37 \$22.93 \$23.62 \$24.33 \$25.06 \$25.56 \$26.07 \$26.59 Years/Hours \$21.40 \$21.82 \$22.37 \$22.92 \$23.61 \$24.32 \$25.06 \$25.56 \$26.07 \$26.59 Effective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$21.82 \$22.36 \$23.61 \$24.32 \$25.81 \$25.81 \$26.85 Effective 5/01/22 \$22.34 \$22.36 \$24.20 \$24.91 \$25.43 \$25.33 \$26.45 \$26.85 Feffective 5/01/22 \$22.47 \$22.36 \$23.50 \$24.81 \$25.55 \$26.06 \$25.83 \$26.85 Effective 5/01/22 \$22.43 \$24.36 \$24.31 \$24.36 \$24.37 \$24.36 \$25.73 \$26.48 \$27.41 \$27.57 Effective 5/01/22 \$23.43 \$23.43 \$24.36 \$24.36		Effective 5/01/20	\$20.37	\$20.78	\$21.30	\$21.83	\$22.48	\$23.16	\$23.85	\$24.33	\$24.82	\$25.31	\$25.69
Years/Hours \$22.37 \$22.93 \$23.62 \$24.33 \$25.06 \$25.56 \$26.07 \$26.59 Years/Hours \$21.40 \$21.83 \$22.37 \$22.92 \$23.61 \$24.32 \$25.81 \$26.07 \$26.59 Effective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$21.82 \$22.36 \$22.92 \$23.61 \$24.33 \$25.33 \$26.48 \$26.83 \$26.83 \$26.80 \$26.83 \$26.80 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.70 \$28.20 \$27.90 \$27.90 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$28.20 \$27.70 \$28.20 \$27.90 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$28.90 \$27.90 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$27.70	Maintenance Engineer Level 1	Effective 5/01/21	\$20.88	\$21.30	\$21.83	\$22.37	\$23.05	\$23.74	\$24.45	\$24.94	\$25.44	\$25.95	\$26.33
Years/Hours Fflective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$22.36 \$22.92 \$23.61 \$24.31 \$25.30 \$25.81 \$26.20 Effective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$22.36 \$22.92 \$23.61 \$24.31 \$25.33 \$26.45 \$26.20 Effective 5/01/20 \$22.47 \$22.36 \$22.92 \$24.20 \$24.33 \$25.43 \$25.33 \$26.45 \$26.85 Years/Hours Years/Hours \$22.47 \$22.30 \$24.36 \$24.37 \$24.36 \$25.16 \$25.85 \$26.37 \$26.75 \$26.37 \$26.36 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.26 \$27.37 \$28.36 \$27.37 \$28.36 \$27.37 \$28.36 \$27.37 \$28.36 \$27.37 \$27.32 \$27.32 \$27.32 \$27.37 \$27.32 <t< td=""><td>100万名の現場の日ン</td><td>Effective 5/01/22</td><td>\$21.40</td><td>\$21.83</td><td>\$22.37</td><td>\$22.93</td><td>\$23.62</td><td>\$24.33</td><td>\$25.06</td><td>\$25.56</td><td>\$26.07</td><td>\$26.59</td><td>\$26.99</td></t<>	100万名の現場の日ン	Effective 5/01/22	\$21.40	\$21.83	\$22.37	\$22.93	\$23.62	\$24.33	\$25.06	\$25.56	\$26.07	\$26.59	\$26.99
Effective 5/01/20 \$21.39 \$21.82 \$22.36 \$23.61 \$24.30 \$24.31 \$25.30 \$25.81 \$25.30 \$25.81 \$26.20 Effective 5/01/21 \$21.93 \$21.36 \$22.36 \$22.35 \$24.20 \$24.93 \$25.43 \$25.33 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$26.85 \$27.11 \$27.52 \$26.85 \$26.06 \$26.85 \$27.11 \$27.52 \$26.85 \$26.06 \$26.85 \$27.11 \$27.57 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$27.60 \$28.26 \$27.60 \$28.26 \$27.70 \$28.24 \$28.26 \$27.70 \$28.24 \$28.26 \$27.70 \$28.24 \$28.26 \$27.70 \$28.24 \$28.26 \$27.70 \$28.24 \$28.24 \$28.24 \$28.24 \$27.70 \$28.24 \$28.24		Years/Hours									!		
Effective 5/01/21 \$21.93 \$22.36 \$22.92 \$24.20 \$24.93 \$25.43 \$25.93 \$26.45 \$26.85 Fifective 5/01/22 \$22.47 \$22.36 \$23.50 \$24.81 \$25.55 \$26.06 \$26.58 \$27.11 \$27.52 Years/Hours Years/Hours Fifective 5/01/22 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$25.10 \$25.85 \$26.37 \$26.37 \$27.02 \$27.03 \$27.84 \$28.26 Effective 5/01/22 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.77 \$26.49 \$27.02 \$27.43 \$27.84 \$28.26 Years/Hours Years/Hours Effective 5/01/22 \$23.41 \$24.39 \$25.44 \$25.25 \$25.66 \$27.70 \$28.54 \$28.97 Years/Hours Years/Hours Years/Hours \$23.41 \$25.39 \$25.66 \$27.73 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$27.79 Years/Hours		Effective 5/01/20	\$21.39	\$21.82	\$22.36	\$22.92	\$23.61	\$24.32	\$24.81	\$25.30	\$25.81	\$26.20	\$26.59
Years/Hours Years/Hours Years/Hours \$22.47 \$22.92 \$23.50 \$24.08 \$24.81 \$25.55 \$26.06 \$26.58 \$27.11 \$27.52 Effective 5/01/20 \$22.62 \$23.19 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$25.10 \$25.85 \$26.37 \$26.76 \$27.16 \$27.57 Effective 5/01/20 \$23.17 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.72 \$26.49 \$27.02 \$27.43 \$28.26 Effective 5/01/21 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.72 \$26.49 \$27.02 \$27.43 \$28.26 Years/Hours Years/Hours Years/Hours \$23.79 \$25.49 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$25.66 \$27.07 \$28.59 Effective 5/01/20 \$23.41 \$23.79 \$24.39 \$25.48 \$25.36 \$27.05 \$27.70 \$27.79 \$27.95	Maintenance Engineer Level It	Effective 5/01/21	\$21.93	\$22.36	\$22.92	\$23.50	\$24.20	\$24.93	\$25.43	\$25.93	\$26.45	\$26.85	\$27.25
Vears/Hours Vears/Hours \$22.62 \$23.19 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$25.10 \$25.85 \$26.37 \$26.76 \$27.16 \$27.57 Effective 5/01/21 \$23.19 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.72 \$26.49 \$27.02 \$27.84 \$28.26 Effective 5/01/22 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.63 \$26.37 \$27.16 \$27.70 \$28.54 \$28.26 Vears/Hours Years/Hours Effective 5/01/20 \$23.41 \$23.79 \$25.44 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$26.66 \$27.70 \$28.57 \$28.50 \$28.50	と の	Effective 5/01/22	\$22.47	\$22.92	\$23.50	\$24.08	\$24.81	\$25.55	\$26.06	\$26.58	\$27.11	\$27.52	\$27.93
Effective 5/01/20 \$22.62 \$23.19 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$25.10 \$25.85 \$26.37 \$26.76 \$27.16 \$27.16 \$27.57 \$28.26 \$27.02 \$27.02 \$27.02 \$27.84 \$28.26 \$27.02 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.72 \$26.37 \$27.16 \$27.02 \$27.02 \$27.84 \$28.26 \$28.26 \$27.02 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.37 \$24.37 \$22.49 \$25.60 \$26.37 \$27.16 \$27.70 \$28.12 \$28.54 \$28.97 \$28.05 \$27.05 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$224.39 \$225.44 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$26.66 \$27.05 \$27.70 \$28.70 \$27.95 \$27.95 \$27.05 \$24.38 \$25.00 \$24.38 \$25.08 \$25.88 \$26.62 \$27.32 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$28.65		Years/Hours											
Effective 5/01/21 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.72 \$26.49 \$27.02 \$27.84 \$28.26 Effective 5/01/22 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$24.97 \$25.60 \$26.37 \$27.16 \$27.70 \$28.12 \$28.26 \$28.97 Vears/Hours Effective 5/01/20 \$23.41 \$23.79 \$25.44 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$26.66 \$27.70 \$27.70 \$27.95 Effective 5/01/21 \$24.38 \$25.00 \$26.08 \$25.88 \$25.73 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$28.65		Effective 5/01/20	\$22.62	\$23.19	\$23.77	\$24.36	\$25.10	\$25.85	\$26.37	\$26.76	\$27.16	\$27.57	\$27.98
Effective 5/01/22 \$23.77 \$24.36 \$25.60 \$26.37 \$27.16 \$28.12 \$28.54 \$28.97 Years/Hours Effective 5/01/20 \$23.41 \$23.79 \$25.44 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$26.66 \$27.05 \$27.70 \$27.95 Effective 5/01/21 \$24.38 \$25.00 \$26.08 \$25.88 \$26.62 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$28.65	Surgical Technician	Effective 5/01/21	\$23.19	\$23.77	\$24.36	\$24.97	\$25.72	\$26.49	\$27.02	\$27.43	\$27.84	\$28.26	\$28.68
Years/Hours Fffective 5/01/20 \$23.41 \$23.79 \$24.39 \$25.44 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$26.66 \$27.05 \$27.70 \$27.95 Effective 5/01/21 \$24.00 \$24.38 \$25.08 \$25.88 \$26.62 \$27.32 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$28.65	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Effective 5/01/22	\$23.77	\$24.36	\$24.97	\$25.60	\$26.37	\$27.16	\$27.70	\$28.12	\$28.54	\$28.97	\$29.40
Effective 5/01/20 \$23.41 \$23.79 \$24.39 \$25.44 \$25.25 \$25.98 \$26.66 \$27.05 \$27.70 \$27.95 Effective 5/01/21 \$24.00 \$24.38 \$25.00 \$26.08 \$25.88 \$26.62 \$27.32 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$28.65		Years/Hours											
Effective 5/01/21 \$24.00 \$24.38 \$25.00 \$26.08 \$25.88 \$26.62 \$27.32 \$27.73 \$28.40 \$28.65		Effective 5/01/20	\$23.41	\$23.79	\$24.39	\$25.44	\$25.25	\$25.98	\$26.66	\$27.05	\$27.70	\$27.95	\$28.37
	Maintenance crigineer - Carpenter	Effective 5/01/21	\$24.00	\$24.38	\$25.00	\$26.08	\$25.88	\$26.62	\$27.32	\$27.73	\$28.40	\$28.65	\$29.08

	Effective 5/01/22	\$24.60	\$24.99	\$25.62	\$26.73	\$26.52	\$27.29	\$28.01	\$28.42	\$29.10	\$29.37	\$29.81
	Years/Hours											
	Effective 5/01/20	\$24.48	\$24.97	\$25.46	\$25.85	\$26.36	\$26.89	\$27.43	\$27.84	\$28.26	\$28.68	\$29.11
Chief Engineer*	Effective 5/01/21	\$25,09	\$25.59	\$26.10	\$26.49	\$27.02	\$27.56	\$28,11	\$28.54	\$28.96	\$29.40	\$29.84
	Effective 5/01/22	\$25.72	\$26.23	\$26.75	\$27.16	\$27.70	\$28.25	\$28.82	\$29.25	\$29.69	\$30.13	\$30.59
	Vessel											
THE RESERVE OF THE PARTY OF THE	Effective 5/01/20	\$27.10	\$28.18	\$29.31	\$29.89	\$30.79	\$32.02	\$33.14	\$33.64	\$34.31	\$35.00	\$35.52
Respiratory Therapist*	Effective 5/01/21	\$27.77	\$28.88	\$30.04	\$30.64	\$31.56	\$32.82	\$33.97	\$34.48	\$35.17	\$35.87	\$36.41
A STATE OF THE PARTY OF THE PAR	Effective 5/01/22	\$28.47	\$29.61	\$30.79	\$31.41	\$32.35	\$33.64	\$34.82	\$35.34	\$36.05	\$36.77	\$37.32
	Years/Hours											
	Effective 5/01/20	\$32.63	\$34.59	\$35.82	\$36,72	\$37.62	\$39.50	\$41.46	\$42.50	\$43.54	\$45.86	\$46.32
BioMedical Technician	Effective 5/01/21	\$33.45	\$35,45	\$36.72	\$37.64	\$38.56	\$40.49	\$42.49	\$43.56	\$44.63	\$47.01	\$47.48
	Effective 5/01/22	\$34.28	\$36.34	\$37.64	\$38.58	\$39.52	\$41.50	\$43.56	\$44.65	\$45.74	\$48.18	\$48.66

^{*} Lead positions receive \$1/hr additional pay

Dated this Lath day of April 2021

Grand Itasca Clinic & Hospital A Minnesota Non-Profit Corporation Katherine Burns-Christenson, Director of Human Resources

Dated this 12 day of April, 2021

American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CI), Minnesota Council 65, Local No. 455

Leann Stoll

By:

Staff Represen

Mike Nelson,

By:

AFSCME-Service President